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GUN-FREE SCHOOL ZONES ACT OF 1990

THURSDAY. SEPTEMBER 6. 1990

HOUSE OF REPkESENTATIVES,
SURCOMMMTEE ON CRIME,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room

2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives William J. Hughes, Romano L. Mazzo li,
Edward F. Feighan, George W. Gekas, and Chuck Douglas.

Also present: Hayden W. Gregory, chief counsel; Debra N.
Diener, assistant counsel; Phyllis Henderson, secretary; and Mark
Brinton, minority counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN HUGHES

Mr. HUGHES. The Subcommittee on Crime will come to order.
The Chair has received a request to cover this hearing in whole

or in part by television broadcast, radio broadcast, still photogra-
phy, or by other similar methods. In accordance with committee
rule 5(a) permission will be granted unless there is objection. Is
there objection?

[No response.]
Mr. HUGHES. Hearing none, permission is granted.
Good morning. Welcome to the hearing of the Subcommittee on

Crime on H.R. 3757, the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990. This
bill, sponsored by our esteemed colleague Ed Feighan, addresses
the increasing problems and tragedies which occur all too regularly
when guns are brought onto school property. We are bombarded by
news reports of yet another student or teacher killing at the hands
of either an armed and deranged person, or by an angry and armed
fellow student.

Equally tragic, the shooting is sometimes accidental, but with the
same fatal and tragic result. The horror of the killings by Patrick
Purdy in Stockton, CA, and Laurie Dann in Winnetka, IL, are trag-
ically not isolated instances. Although recent shootings might not,
fortunately, be of the same magnitude as in Stockton or Winnetka,
that does not lessen our outrage and sadness upon learning of the
loss of a life of any young person or teacher.

We will hear today from witnesses who are confronted with the
stark reality of children as shooting victims. A school shooting has
a devastating impact upon everybody in the school system: Teach-
ers, surviving children, and parents. Unfortunately, one of the
most repeated themes in all of their statements is the fact that the

(1)
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volume of shootings within school facilities does not appear to be
decreasing at all.

Our witnesses from the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence and
the National Education Association have provided us with chilling
statistics in their written submissions. Barbara Lautman, on behalf
of the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence notes in her testimony
that a 1987 survey by the National School Safety Center estimated
that 135,000 boys carried guns to schools daily during 1987.

Joel Packer, for the NEA, states that schools around the country
report dramatic increases in gun incidents, but notes that this phe-
nomenon is not limited or isolated to only our city school systems
or to one area of the country. These disturbing trends are national
in character.

We correctly emphasize the importance of education in this coun-
trythe safety of our students and teachers must be insured.

[The bill, H.R. 3757, follows:]
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1018T CONGRESS R. 3757H1ST SESSION

To amend title 18, United States Code, to prohibit the possession or discharge of
a firearm in a public school zone.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

NOVEMBER 20, 1989

Mr. FEIGHAN (for himself. Mr. STARK, Mr. HOVER, Mr. GRAY, Mr. FAWELL.
Mr. SMITH of Florida. Mrs. SAIKI, Mr. BERMAN, Mr. MAZZOLL Mr. FAZIO,
and Mr. PORTER) introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL
To amend title 18, United States Code, to prohibit the

possession or discharge of a firearm in a public s^hool zone.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in congress assembled,

3 SECTION I. SHORT TITLE.

4 This Act may be cited as the "Gun-Free Schoo ones

5 Act of 1990".

SEC. 2. PROHIBITIONS AGAINST POSSESSION OR DIS ARGE

OF A FIREARM IN A PUBLIC SCHOOL ZONE.

8 (a) IN GENERAL.Section 922 of title 18, United

9 States Code, is amended by adding at the end the following:
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2

1 "(qX1)(A) It shall be unlawful for any individual know-

2 ingly to possess a firearm at a place that the individual

3 knows, or has reasonable cause to believe, is a public school

4 zone.

5 "(B) Subparagraph (A) shall not apply to the possession

6 of a firearm-

7 "(i) on private property;

8 "(ii) if the individual possessing the firearm is li-

9 censed to do so by the State in which the public school

zone is located or a political subdivision of the State,

ii and the law of the State or political subdivision re-

12 quires that, before an individual obtain such a license,

13 the law ,mforcement authorities of the State or political

14 subdivision verify that the individual is qualified under

15 law to receive the license;

16 "(iii) which is-

17 "(1) not loaded; and

18 "(En in a locked container, or a locked fire-

arms rack, which is in a motor vehicle;

20 "(iv) by an individual for use in a program ap-

21 proved by a public school in the public school zone; or

22 "(v) by an individual in accordance with a con-

23 tract entered into between a public school in the public

24 school zone and the individual or an employer of the

25 individual.

HI 3751 In
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3

1 "(2XA) Except as provided in subparagraph (B), it shall

2 be unlawful for any person, knowingly or with reckless disre-

3 gard for the safety of another, to discharge or attempt to

4 discharge a firearm at a place that the person knows is a

5 public school zone.

6 "(B) Subparagraph (A) shall not apply to the discharge

7 of a firearm-

8 "(i) on private property;

9 "(ii) as part of a program approved by a public

10 school in the public school zone, by an individual who

11 is participating in the program; or

12 "(iii) by an individual in accordance with a con

13 tract entered into between a public school in the public

14 school zone and the individual or an employer 3f the

15 individual".

16 (b) DEFINITIONS.Section 921(a) of such title is

17 amended by adding at the end the following:

18 "(25) The term 'public school zone' means-

19 "(A) in, or on the grounds of, a public school; or

20 "(B) within a distance of 1,000 feet from the

21 grounds of a public school.

22 "(26) The term 'public school' means a public school

23 which provides elementary or secondary education, as deter-

24 mined under State law.

HM 3757 /H
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"(27) The term 'motor vehicle' has the meaning given

2 such term in section 10102 of title 49, United States Code.".

3 (c) PENALTY.Seetion 924(a) of such title is amended

4 by adding at the end the following:

5 "(4) Whoever violates section 922(q) shall be fined not

6 more than $5,000, imprisoned for not more than 5 years, or

7 both. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the term of

8 imprisonment imposed under this paragraph shall not run

9 concurrently with any other term of imprisonment imposed

10 under any other provision of law.".

11 (d) EFFECTIVE DATE.The amendments made by this

12 section shall apply to conduct engaged in after the end of the

13 60-day period beginning on the date of the enactment of this

Act.

1
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Mr. HUGHES. Before turning to our first panel I would like to ask
if the ranking Republican perhaps has an opening statement, then
I'm going to ask the sponsor of the bill if he has an opening state-
ment. The gentleman from New Hampshire.

Mr. DOUGLAS. No, I don't.
Mr. HUGHP.S. The gentleman from Ohio.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me tell

you how grateful I am for your scheduling this bill and so quickly
following the markup that we had a few weeks ago on the crime
package.

I have worked very closely with BATF, as all the members of
this subcommittee have, over the past several years. I think we've
all been consistently impressed with the professionalism and the
expertise of those representatives, and I am delighted to have them
testifying before us today.

I am particularly pleased as well that the National Education
Association, the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence, and the
American Academy of Pediatrics are able to join us as well.

I would like to point out that one of our witnesses is the chief of
police for the city of Cleveland, who is delayed due to a change in
flight schedules, but I understand he will be here momentarily.

Mr. Chairman, as your opening statement indicated, nothing
really shocks the conscience of this country more than the news of
a schoolroom shattered by gunshots. And I think we all have very
vivid mental images of the incidents that you identified, involving
Laurie Dann and Patrick Purdy. As you indicated, those are not
isolated, unfortunately; though celebrated, they are not isolated
instances.

We are going to hear from several witnesses today and hear of
studies that consistently find that thousands of students carry fire-
arms to school each and every day.

I would tell this audience that just last week in Cleveland, on the
first day of school at one of our high schools, shots rang out in the
schoolyard during the lunch hour. Eyewitness reports indicate that
the weapon used was an assault pistol: An assault pistol in an
American high school schoolyard.

In 1987, the National School Safety Center estimated that
135,000 students carried handguns to school daily, and another
270,000 carried handguns at least once.

The National Education Association has found that some 282,000
students are physically attacked in secondary schools each month.

The NEA study found that about 8 percent of junior and senior
high school students had missed at least 1 day of school a month
the previous year because they were simply afraid to go to school.
And they have good reason, unfortunately, in many cases, since
schools are no longer safe.

Mr. Chairman, the Gun-Free School Zones Act is the first Feder-
al legislative proposal to address the devastating tide of firearm vi-
olence in our Nation's schools. The bill would make it illegal to
bring a gun within 1,000 feet of an elementary or secondary school.
There would be an additional further penalty for those who shoot
their guns within those areas. The bill exempts school-approved
programs, school security officers, unloaded guns that are locked in
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cars, and those with State licenses obtained after a background
check.

The Senate voted unanimously to include the Gun-Free School
Zones Act in its comprehensive crime package.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for calling th:.3 hear-
ing today and putting together the expert panels of witnesses that
we have. Our childrens' futures hinge on the quality of their educa-
tion; certainly we owe them no less than a secure environnrqit in
which to learn.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
We welcome back our first -witness, Mr. Richard Cook, from the

Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearm of the Treasury Depart-
ment. Mr. Cook has testified several times before this subcommit-
tee in his capacity as the Chief of ATF Firearms Division. As Divi-
sion Chief, Mr. Cook has supervisory oversight over the Firearms
Enforcement Branch which is charged with the responsibility re-
garding investigative matters and in determining eligibility for res-
toration of rights to possess firearms; and for the Technology
Branch, which testa and evaluates firearms.

This is just the latest in a series of supervisory positions held by
Mr. Cook during his some 19 years at ATF.

Mr. Cook is accompanied today by Mr. Bradley Buckles. ATF's
Deputy Chief Counsel since 1983. Mr. Buckles has been an attorney
with the ATF since 1974.

We welcome you. We have your prepared statement, which, with-
out objection, will be made a part of the record.

Before you proceed, I am going to recognize the distinguished
gentleman from Pennsylvania to see if he has an opening
statement.

Mr. GEKAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, only to the extent the we
are, of course, eager to hear the testimony of the various witnesses.
And, as best we can, we will keep our minus open to all the various
views so that we can eventually conclude the issue with the best
minds possible helping to fold in the final resolution of the
problem.

We are all interested in safety. We're all interested in our school
children; how to approach it, and how finally to resolve the prob-
lem yet remains to be seen.

I thank the Chair.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
Mr. Cook, we welcome you back.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD COOK. CHIEF, FIREARMS DIVISION,
BUREAU OF ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF THE TREASURY, ACCOMPANIED BY BRADLEY A.
BUCKLES, DEPUTY CHIEF COUNSEL

Mr. Coox. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the subcom-
mittee, good morning.

I thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today to
discuss H.R. 3757, the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990. And as
you stated, appearing with me today is Mr. Bradley A. Buckes, the
Deputy Chief Counsel for ATF.

3
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This proposed legislation would emend the Gun Control Act of
1968 to make it a crime punishable by up to 5 years imprisonment
for an individual to possess or discharge a firearm in a public
school zone.

Under this proposed bill, a public schocl zone would cover the
school grounds as well as the area around the grounds up to 1,000
feet. As you know, investigative jurisdiction with respect to the
Gun Control Act lies with the Secretary of the Treasury, who has
delegated the responsibility to ATF. Therefore, if the bill is en-
acted, ATF would have the primary jurisdiction of the enforcement
of its provisions.

To enforce these and other laws within its jurisdiction, ATF has
approximately 1,800 special agents nationwide. They are concen-
trated in large urban areas of the country.

Our firearms enforcement activities are focused on violent crimi-
nals and illegal drug traffickers. As you can see from these num-
bers, and the law enforcement demands placed upon us. ATF could
not provide direct protection to all the Nation's schools, and could
not be expected to be the first line of defense against guns and vio-
lence in schools. We believe that this function is, and should
remain, primarily the respo, .sibility of State and local law enforce-
ment officials.

ATF joins the sponsors of this legislation in deploring the in-
creasing incidents of gun-related violence in and around schools,
and we support the goal of reducing gun-related violence in our
schools. Our schools must be kept free from the horrors of gun-re-
lated violence so that our children can attend schools in safety.

We know that State and local authorities are increasingly called
upon by schools when firearms are found in or around school prop-
erty. While we believe that this problem is best handled by State
and local authorities, we stand, as always, ready to assist them.
Indeed, the primary purpose of the Gun Control Act is to assist
State and local law enforcement in their fight against crime and
violence.

I'd like to address the substance of the bill by sharing with the
subcommittee our preliminary thoughts on how the bill might be
improved.

First, the exception relating to the transportation of an unloaded
firearm is slightly different thah a similar provision of existing law
relating to the transportation of firearms interstate contained in 18
U.S.C., section 926A.

The subcommittee may wish to compare the two -provisions to de-
termine whether there may be a benefit to having consistent rules
relating to the transportation of a firearm.

Second, we would point out that the bill contains no exception
for the possession of firearms by law enforcement officials or per-
sonnel of other governmental entities who carry firearms in the ex-
ercise of official duties. Therefore, the subcommittee may wish to
consider an amendment to 18 U.S.C. 925(aX1), which would exempt
the possession and use of firearms by these officials in the course of
official duties. A similar amendment to the statute is proposed in
the administration's crime bill, S. 1225.

Third, while the bill currently contains an exception for persons
lawfully possessing firearms under certain State licensing schemes

14
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it may unnecessarily preempt other State firearms laws governing
the transportation or possession of firearms which have been tai-
lored to meet local needs.

Finally, we would note that the source of constitutional authority
to enact the legislation is not manifest on the face of the bill. By
contmst, when Congress first enacted the prohibitions against pos-
session of firearms by felons, mental incompetents and others, the
legislation contained specific findings relating to the Commerce
Clause and other constitutional bases, and the unlawful acts specif-
ically included a commerce element.

That concludes my testimony. I'd be happy to answer your
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cook follows:]
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PEEPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD COOK, CH"7.F. FIREARMS DIVISION, BUREAU OF
ALCOHOL, TOBACCO AND FIREARMS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mister Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today to

discuss H.R. 3757, the "Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990."

Appearing with me is Bradley A. Buckles, Deputy Chief

Counsel.

This proposed legislation would amend the Gun Control Act of

1968 to make it a crime punishable by up to 5 years

imprisonment for an individual to possess or discharge a

firearm in a "public school zone." Under this proposed

bill, a "public school zone" would cover the school grounds

as well as the area around the grounds up to 1,000 feet.

As you know, investigative jurisdiction with respect to the

Gun Control Act lies with the Secretary of the Treasury who

has delegated this responsibility to ATF. Therefore, if the

bill is enacted, ATF would have the primary jurisdiction

over the enforcement of its provisions. To enforce these

and other laws within its jurisdiction, ATF has

approximately 1,800 special agents nationwide. They are

concentrated in large urban areas of the country. Our

firearms enforcement activities are focused on violent

criminals and illegal drug traffickers. As you can see from

these numbers, and the law enforcement demands placed upon

us, ATF could not provide direct protection to all

2
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of the Nation's schools, and could not be expected to be the

first line of defense against guns and violence in schools.

we believe that this function is, and should remain,

primarily the responsibility of State and local law

enforcement officials.

ATF joins the sponsors of this legislation in deploring the

increasing incidents of gun-related violence in and around

schools, and we support the goal of reducing gun related

violence in our schools. Our schools must be kept free from

the horrors of gun-relateel violence so that our children can

attend schools in safety. We know that State and local

authorities are increasingly called upon by schools 'Then

firearms are found in or around school property. While we

believe that this problem is best handled by State and local

authorities, we stand ready to assist them. Indeed, the

primary purpose of the Gun Control Act is to assist State

and local law enforcement in their fight against crime and

violence.

I would like to address the substance of the bill by sharing

with the Committee our preliminary thoughts on how the bill

might be improved.

First, the exception relating to the transportation of an

unloaded firearm is slightly different that a similar

provision of existing law relating to the transportation of

firearms interstate contained in 18 U.S.0 S

- 3

926A. The
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Committee may wish to compare the two provisions to

determine whether there may be a benefit to having

consistent rules relating to the transportation of a firearm.

Second, we would point out that the bill contains no

exception for the possession of firearms by law enforcement

officials or personnel of other governmental entities who

carry firearms in the exercise of official duties.

Therefore, the Committee may wish to consider an amendment

to 18 U.S.C. S 925(a)(1) which would exempt the possession

and use of firearms by these officials in the course of

official duties. A similar amendment to the statute is

proposed in the Administration's crime bill, S. 1225.

Third, while the bill curreAtly contains an exception for

persons lawfully possessing firearms under certain state

licensing schemes it may unnecessarily preempt other state

firearms laws governing the transportation or possessicn of

firearms which have been tailored to meet local needs.

Finally, we would note that the source of constitutional

authority to enact the legislation is not manifest on the

face of the bill. By contrast, when Congress first enacted

the prohibitions against possession of firearms by felons,

mental incompetents and others, the legislation contained

specific findings relating to the Commerce Clause and other

constitutional bases, and the ullawful acts specifically

included a commerce element.

I'll be happy to answer your questions.

18
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Cook, has the administration taken a position
on H.R. 3757 or its Senate counterpart, which is in their crime bill?

Mr. Coox. I'm not aware of the position that the administration
has taken as yet. However, in the past, I know the administration
has been inclined to favor the penalty enhancement for existing
provisions such as the drug-free school zone enhancements.

Mr. HUGHES. This would be a major change, would it not, in Fed-
eral jurisdiction, in that basically, we've played a supportive role in
endorsement of gvtn laws throughout the ilountry, supportive of
local and State efforts to attempt to license and, as a matter of
fact, to restrict and punish. This would, it seems to me, put us in
the position of, for the first time, playing a direct role in the en-
forcement of a particular Federal lawa gun lawat the local
level, the school district level.

Mr. Com ATF has always been involved with supporting State
and local people in their prosecutions.

Mr. HUGHES. I say that's been our roleas supportive. Does this
give us the original jurisdiction?

Mr. Coox. In this particular instance, this legislation would give
us original Federal jurisdiction, which would--

Mr. HUGHES. That would be a major departure from basically
what has been the practice in the past.

Mr. Coox. As far as schools are concerned, yes, it is.
Mr. HUGHES. A major departure from a traditional federalism

concept which basically defers to State and local units of govern-
ment to enforce their laws.

Mr. COOK. Yes.
Mr. HUGHES. How many ATF agents would you have to have to

enforce the lawassuming ATF had the original jurisdiction over
enforcement?

Mr. Com. We have approximately 1,800 right now. We have 22
district offices in major urban areas. Outside of the major urban
areas, we have about 160 suboffices, which we call post of duties.
Those locations were tiy no means meant to locate in or around
school facilities.

Mr. HUGHES. Any idea how many school districts there are in the
country?

Mr. Coo& No, sir, I don't.
Mr. HUGHES. I'm sure that there are tens of thousands.
Mr. Com. There are many, many school districts. Many more

than we have the resources to address.
Mr. HUGHES. Just recently I believe you assisted in some arrests

in a drug-free school zone where some guns were involved. Where
was that, can you tell us?

Mr. Com Yes, Mr. Hughes, that was in Detroit within the last 6
days so it's very topical. This happened on August 30, where ATF
and other members of the Detroit Task Force, which consisted of
the Detroit Police Department and the Wayne County Sheriffs
Office, executed 31 Federal and State search warrants as part of
the drug-free school zone's project. This project, which was under-
taken by the members, was initiated to guarantee a drug-free pe-
rimeter around elementary and secon.'ary schools in the Detroit
area. They had been plagued by mum. es and firearms trafficking
violations around schools. We saw the young children and teens

1 9



15

who were needlessly dying in large numbersstaggering num-
berseach year because of the drug trafficking in that area.

This combined effort was developed to tackle these violations
both on the State and Federal levels. Armed with Federal/State
statutes involving drug trafficking, the crews presented specifics of
cases to both Federal and State prosecutors for evaluation on how
to proceed. When the warrants were all executed, the results were
tallied. We made 58 arrests and seized 157 grams of cocaine and
137 grams of heroin. We also seized some 21 firearms and ended up
with several prosecutable firearms cases.

Mr. HUGHES. What kind of firearms were they?
Mr. cow% They didn't give me the specific breakdown, but it was

the normal array. There was a mixture of assault weapons, hand-
guns, nd rifles.

Mr. HUGHES. Do you have the capacity at ATF to work what is,
in essence, street crime at that level? Do you have the assets, in-
formants, and other information available in sufficient numbers to
attempt to work cases in school districts?

Mr. Cook. No, we don't. We would have to divert from existing
resources and our existing priorities in the violent crime and nar-
cotics-related area.

Mr. HUGHES. From where would you divert, because we're
strained right now. We're lucky if we can inspect a firearms dealer
once in 15 years at this point.

Mr. Cook. That's correct. That would be a hard decision. There
are no good areas to divert from. Every single one of our agents is
working on our highest priorities. To address this situation would
either require additional resources or we'd have to take somebody
off the things that were more important; not to say that these
cases wouldn't be important but we'd have to look at the case indi-
vidually and decide whether that had a higher priority than what
we're already doing.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Cook, you've been in this business 19 yearsat
least at the ATF leveland in law enforcement all of your adult
life, really. Let me ask you, is this a role that the Federal Govern-
ment should be playing? Should we be taking the lead in this area?

Mr. COOK. Should the Federal Government be taking the lead?
Mr. HUGHES. Yes, should we be in fact taking the primary role

basically away from State and local law enforcement?
Mr. CAOK. I think that we should be supporting the State and

local departments in their fights.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Pennsylvania.
Mr. GEKAS. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As to your statement of how you would have to divert from exist-

ing resources, you say one of the prioritiesI think you saidwas
drug-related violent crimes which is one of your top priorities.

Mr. Cook. Exactly.
Mr. GEKAS. So you're fearful in answer to the chairman's ques-

tion about diverting from where there is specific work to be done.
But in the Detroit situation that you mentioned, it seems that
that's a combination of what is already one of your priorities. It
seems like the priority that you stated, drug-relatcd violence,
brought about your involvement in the Detroit situation which, in-
cidentally, was a school problem as well.
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So maybe if something of this order should ever evolve as reflect-
ed in this bill, it's really not a diversion that we're talking about
but rather a folding in of the school problem into the drug violence
priority that you've already set.

Am I being too erudite for a change?
Mr. Com The facts as they existedand I'm not sure if you are

or not, but--
Mr. GEKAS. Pardon me?
Mr. Com I'm not certain.
Mr. GEKAS. You're not certain I'm erudite?
[Laughter.]
Mr. COOK. What I wanted to point out about the Detroit and

other existing cases that we worked is that the statutes that we
presently have and that we presently enforce would more or less
overlap. We have a mandatory sentencing provision which provides
the minimum mandatory sentence for somebody trafficking drugs
and possessing firearms, whether it be on school grounds or off
school grounds. So that currently exists.

Other ATF statutes prohibit unlicensed dealing in firearms,
whether they occurred on school grounds or off. So there are exist-
ing things which would overlap.

Mr. GEKAS. That's the point, that we already have a body of law,
which if this bill had never seen the light of day, fully enforced
could solve some of the problems which this bill seems to want to
project to try to solve. Isn't that correct?

Mr. COOK. That's correct.
Mr. GEKAS. That brings me to just one other specific question.

This particular bill calls for a magical zone of a thousand feet and
so forth.

Are there any statistics, or do you have any knowledge of anyone
who within a thousand feet--maybe the Detroit situation is an ex-
ample of itwithin a thousand feet of the school who brought
about injury to someone in the use of a revolver or the illegal use
of firearms who has not escaped the net of prosecution or investiga-
tion for illegal use of firearms?

Mr. Com. I don't have any information or statistics on that.
Mr. GEKAS. And conversely, the statistics have to be garnered as

to how many of these things happen 1,002 feet away from a school
zone to see whether or not this is a practicalhow shall I say,
zone, there's no other way to put it. If the laws were fully enforced,
whether it's 500 feet, 800 feet, or 1,003 feet, we have an adequate
body of laws, do we not, to pursue those perpetrators?

Mr. Coox. We have adequate laws in our jurisdiction to address
what we think are the very serious crimes that are happening out
there.

Mr. GEKAS. I have no further questions.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Ohio.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. Cook, for your testimony. I thought it was very

thoughtful testimony, it's very helpful, and I particularly appreci-
ate the time that you've obviously spent in your office looking at
the legislation and making what I think are very helpful comments
and recommendations to improve it.
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I don't know if you've had an opportunity to see the testimony
that Chief Kovacic will give. I don t know if that has been distrib-
uted early to you or not.

Mr. COOK. No, I haven't.
Mr. FEIGHAPI. One thing that I think we all agree on is that

there's a serious problem here and we need help in the local com-
munitywherever that help can come fromin dealing with a
phenomenon in the schools that just becomes more and more trou-
bling every year. Chief Kovacic's testimony speaks to that issue.

He hasand I'll just give you a very, very quick overview of a
but he has given just some data about the incidence of gun use in
the Cleveland school system over the past 7 years. It is very dis-
turbing information. We have seen an increase of 100 percent the
number of gun incidents on school property since 1986 alone.

In 1989, we reported 29 incidents in the Cleveland schools. And
this year so far we've reported 34, which in itself represents a 17-
percent increase just over last year, and obviously we're not fin-
ished with 1990. So we're very concerned that we will have perhaps
a 50-percent increase just over last year.

What I'd like to find out from you if you have that information,
Mr. Cook, or if you're familiar with it, is how consistent the Cleve-
land experience over the past 7 years would be with national
trends.

Does this strike you as something that must be unique to Cleve-
land schools or is this consistent with what you understand to be
happening at least in the urban school districts across the country?

Mr. Coax. I don't have any specific information and I haven't
had a chance to look at the testimony that you're referring to.

I think that what is stated there probably is not a localized phe-
nomena. We have recognized that there's a problem and we have
taken some limited steps to address that. We have a Treasury initi-
ative which is named Project Outreach. And under Project Out-
reach, every ATF agent in the United States is tasked with making
a presentation either to a civic group or to a /ichool group
nationwide.

This year we've talked to over 41,000 people, and 80, 85, 90 per-
cent of those people are schoolchildren. While we primarily are ad-
dressing the drug issues in schools, we also are addressing the issue
of firearms and how dangerous they can be.

So having recognized that there is something happening in the
schools, we re trying to address this within existing means. We feel
Project Outreach has been successful in that nature.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Just one other issue on the testimony that we're
going to hear from Chief Kovacic a little laterhe had suggested
that if this bill is enacted that police and school officials be re-
quired to notify the appropriate ATF field office of any incidents.

Do we keep such records now and is that a workable system? I
assume that we have those records now.

Mr. Coox. Of the fact that we've been notified?
Mr. FEIGHAN. Yes.
Mr. COOK. No, we don't keep records on the notification, whether

by a school official, or by some other type of citizen making notifi-
cation of an ATF violation.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Is that a workable system to collect the data?
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Mr. CooK. To separate the incidents by the person notifying?
Mr. FEIGHAN. Right.
Mr. CooK. I think the computer could be programmed to obtain

that information but it would take resources to do it. We don't cap-
ture that at the present time.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Let me turn to a couple of specific recommenda-
tions and items that you mentioned in your testimony.

On page 3 of your testimony you state that the exemption re-
garding firearms and motor vehicles might be slightly different
than a similar provision of existing law.

I wonder if you could comment a little bit on what you might see
as the inconsistencies of those sections. As I read it, section 926A
requires that the firearm be unloaded and not readily accessible, or
directly accessible, from the passenger compartment; and if there's
no separate compartment, that the firearm be locked in a
container.

The bill before us would require that if there's a separate com-
partment that it must be locked.

Is your concern only that the identical language is not used or is
it that you consider the bill before us to be a broader restriction
than the one that might exist in existing law?

Mr. CooK. I'm going to ask Mr. Buckles, if I could, to address
that.

MT. FEIGHAN. Pleue.
Mr. BUCKLES. Our primary is the fact that the two provisions do

not use the same language. Also, your bill would permit the fire-
arm to be in a locked gun rack, while this would not be allowed
under section 926A. So in that sense, your exemption is somewhat
broader.

The other aspect of section 926A which precludes the passenger
compartment is not included in yours. However, I think your bill is
basically aiming at the same thing, other than the firearms rack.

If two sections within the statute are to address locked contain-
ers and the circumstances under which they are to be locked, we
would prefer the use of identical language. If there was a reason to
add on the locked gun rack, that could be done separately.

Mr. FEIGHAN. I can understood the benefit of having consistency
in the law on that issue, and I appreciate that recommendation.

Either witness: You had stated also in your testimony that the
bill's current exemption for those who have received a State fire-
arms license, if that licensing procedure includes some type of
background check, may unnecessarily preempt other State fire-
arms laws.

I am wondering what you're thinking about there. The bill
merely exempts certain persons whose background has been
checked.

Mr. BticKLEs. We examined some of the State laws in order to
compare your provision against different State laws. I'm not sure
"preempt" is exactly the word that we should be usingbut there
seems to be some inconsistency. For example, it's our understand-
ing that the Illinois system requires what's called an Illinois fire-
arms owner's ID card. That is basically a license to purchase the
firearm. It's not a license to possess a firearm. They do a back-
ground check before the card is issued, so in one sense it would



19

meet the purpose of your statute. That is, it ensures compliance
with State law. But, it's technically not a license to "possess" fire-
arms. Consequently, someone in Illinois would technically be
unable to meet the exemption of your statute which requires a li-
cense to possess.

In other States what we see most frequently is that licenses to
possess firearms, or carry firearms, are primarily limited to hand-
guns. So that in a particular State there may be no way in which a
person could meet the exemption in your bill in the case of a long
gun, the State will only issue that license to carry a pistol or a
handgun.

There were a lot of other State laws we looked at, regulating the
transportation of firearms. We saw some differences within our
statute here that we pointed out earlier with respect to section
926A, and there are similar differences between your statute and
various State laws that may have regulations on how a firearm can
be lawfully transported in an automobile.

I believe it was a California statute we looked at that was similar
to yours except that it didn't require that it be unloaded. It re-
quired that it be locked in the trunk of the vehicle. So you could be
in compliance with California law by transporting your loaded
hunting rifle locked in the trunk of your vehicle. Nonetheless, this
conduct still wouldn't be complying with your bill because the fire-
arm was loaded.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Right.
Mr. BUCKLE& There were different twists in every one of the

statutes on how the firearm could be transported. Some of them
simply required that the firearm be unloaded as the only condition
to transporting it in a motor vehicle.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Again, thank you, Mr. Cook, and I appreciate your
testimony very much. As this exchange has demonstrated, the
thoughtful recommendations that you made are helpful. Thank
you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from New Hampshire.
Mr. DOUGLAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Cook, I'm just curious what this law adds to your arsenal

other than a lot of problems at this point. I read the Handgun Con-
trol Report on School Violence. And in every instance it's a minor,
a ninth grader. Oakland. 14-year-old; Redondo Beach, 17-year-old;
Fort Myers, 14-year-old. Third graders, fourth graders.

What happens when this is law and a school calls up and says,
"we just had a fourth grader shoot a fifth grader, send the ATF
agent over?" What are you going to do with the 'Aid?

Mr. CooK. As you are aware, one example is that the penalty
wouldn't apply. The person would be prosecuted under the juvenile
offender statutes.

Mr. Dot.TGLAs. The 5-year felony isn't going to apply anyway.
Mr. CooK. That's correct.
Mr. DOUGLAS. See, that's my problem here. I agree with the PTA

and with everyone else, there is a problem of guns in schools. I
have a solution but this bill is certainly poorly drafted and in no
way will help that solution.
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You're not going to be able to do anything for any of the cases
mentioned here because every one of them is a minor; correct?

Mr. COOK. I haven't had an opportunity to read that, but if
they're all minors, certainly the penalty provision under this stat-
ute wouldn't apply.

Mr. Dom As. Is the problem adults in the neighborhood, because
this is a thousand foot zone? I live one block from a school, and I'm
not aware we've ever had problems anywhere in my State with
adults. If there are prob!ems, according to the handgun people, it's
kids in the school grounds themselves.

Are you aware of adults? Because now we're talking those who
would be subject to the law, within a thousand feet of schools doing
something to create school violence?

Mr. COOK. The adults that we're primarily concerned with are
covered under the existing statutes, which are normally related to
narcotics traffickers who are armed at the time they're committing
those violations; or those who tire selling firearms to children, in
other words, dealing in firearms without a license. They are cov-
ered under existing statutes.

Mr. DOUGLAS. How would this law even help the chief in Cleve-
land? This is a Federal law. He has no jurisdiction to make an
arrest under a Federal law anyway, does he?

Mr. COOK. If there were an existing Federal law and a violation
occurred in their presence, they could detain and call ATF, and we
would make the decision whether to prosecute.

Mr. DOUGLAS. But if this bill became law and I'm chief of police
in Cleveland, I can't make a single arrest under this law anyway,
can I?

Mr. Com No, I don't believe so.
Mr. DOUGLAS. Of course not, because I'm not a Federal law en-

forcement official.
So if this becomes law, I've got to call ATF and say, will you guys

come down? And you say, what's it, another 14-year-old?
Yes.
Well, that's not on our watch, we don't have anything to do with

kids.
So the law can't be enforced by the local police, and it won't be

enforced by you folks. And yet somehow we're going to pass a law
to do something about handgun violence in schools. So there's a
disconnect here.

Mr. Com. Yes, sir, we would have a hard time directingre-
sources to enforce that type of violation when there are other seri-
ous violations occurring.

Mr. DOUGLAS. Let me ask you this: The drug-free school zone is
an enhanced penalty provision for what is already an illegal act;
namely, having drugs anywhere, whether it's in school, church,
this building, or anywhere else; am I correct?

Mr. COOK. YeS, sir.
Mr. DOUGLAS. But it's legal to have guns within 1,000 feet, or 200

feet, or 3 miles of the school; is it not?
Mr. Com. Yes, it is.
Mr. DOUGLAS. I live one block from the Kimball school in Con-

cord, NH. When I get in my car and drive past that school with a
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gun on the back seat of my car to go out target shooting, I've vio-
lated this law if it becomes law; am I correct?

Mr. Coox. Yes, unless you're one of the exceptions, you've viollpt-
ed the law.

Mr. DOUGLAS. I have an exception for a pistol because I'm li-
censed to carry a pistol. But there's no license in New Hampshire
for rifles or shotguns. So you can make a good arrest under thisI
get a 5-year felony conviction for driving past the Kimball school,
which I have to drive past because I only live one block from it.

Mr. COOK. Unless you've met the provisions--
Mr. DOUGLAS. It's within 1,000 feet, yes. I'm one block from it.

And it's from lhe outer edge of the property. In other words, if the
school is on a 40- or 50-acre tract, it's the outer perimeter of the
property that applies; am I correct?

Mr. Coox. That's the way I understand the legislation.
Mr. DOUGLAS. Not the building itself?
Mr. Coox. No, it's on the grounds and well within 1,000 feet from

the property line.
Mr. DOUGLAS. As I say, we have a problem.
Wouldn't the answer be the same one that we've had to do at

Federal courthouses, and that's namely metal detectors. The only
thing that works. We have laws against bringing guns into Federal
courthouses and people still do it; do they not?

Mr. Coox. That's correct. That's one solution. It depends on
whether you consider it an infringement of a person's rights to
search school children.

Mr. DOUGLAS. But if a school in an urban area had a real prob-
lem with firearms and wanted to make sure they had a gun-free
elhool, the answer is a metal detector, not some law that can't be
enforced against the kids anyway.

Mr. Coox. That would be an answer.
Mr. DOUGLAS. OK.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Kentucky.
Mr. MAzzou. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Cook, I was interestedyou had said earlier that ATF does

do some on the school premises seminars, mostly with respect to
drugs, but now the question of gurs and gun safety comes into it.

Do you have any kind of estimate, or any sort of figures on
whether or not in those schools to which ATF agents have gone or
in which ATF seminars have been conducted there is any more
awareness on the part of the local school authorities as to some
things they can do, for example, metal detectors?

Do you have any kind of wisdom for that?
Mr. Coox. No, we don't keep any statistics, although we have re-

ceived letters of appreciation and we've received some followup in-
quiries from some of the children that we spoke to relating to their
interest in ATF and our jurisdictions. But no statistics are kept on
the success or failure.

Mr. MAzzom. Because it's certainly especially grievous, it seems
to me, that handgun violence, gvn-related violence, takes place on
school property, I think what this bill seeks to do is certainly
commendable.
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As a cosponsor of it, I generally agree with that. We're trying to
find some answer to this very difficult problem. We have to be
aware of the good faith concerns raised by law enforcementand
you've expressed them today. But there does seem to be something
to do more than just simply stand around and say, well, you could
put metal detectors in.

Have you got any ideas? Do you think enhanced penalties would
help? But as the gentleman from New Hampshire has pointed out,
a lot of these are kids who are youngsters who aren't going to be
penalized by the system even if they injured a playmate.

Mr. Com That's exactly the problem. I really don't have many
solutionp. I'm not sure that if you've taken a juvenile and even
prosecuted him under the juvenile provisions, whether when this
person grows upis a couple of years olderthat that's going to
have a deterrent effect. I don't have a good feel for how that would
work with children.

My enforcement, other than when I was a local officer, dealt pri-
marily with the adult offenders. When I was a local police officer,
of course we went after schoolsand most of what we di.1 was try
to educate. And I think that's what ATF has said to this point, that
there is some value with focusing on the education of our children.

Mr. MAZZOLL Thank you very much.
Thanks, Mr Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
Just one additional question.
Mr. Cook, when the local department has a problem, whether it

be a school district or a problem with the transportation of weap-
ons, or the abuse of weapons in violation of laws, and a request is
made of your department, what is the standard operating proce-
dure when a request for assistance is made?

Mr. Com ATF will, in all instances, try and respond. And wher
ever there are resources available, we will respond.

Mr. HUGHES. Let's say Cleveland has a proEem with existing
law, their gun laws, whether it be a school district or otherwise,
you would respond to that request?

Mr. Coox. Yes, we would. We do respond it a firearm is found on
a school ground oi in the possession of a student and they want to
know where the firearm came from, ATF would always be called
and we would trace the firearm back to the adult. If there were a
violation that occurred because the adult committed a violation
within ATF's jurisdiction, or ma: within State jurisdiction, we
would follow up in that respect.

Mr. HUGHES. I know that that's your practice in all fAreas of ju-
risdiction. For instence, you have special expertise in the area of
arson, particularly incendiary devices; do you not?

Mr. COOK. Yes, we do.
Mr. HUGHES. Over the years, your role has been a supportive

role. There was a time when you had to determine that an incendi-
ary device was involved. Today you don't have to do that; you can
move right in with your expertise and work with the local depart-
ment if it's an arsonthe same thing with firearms violations. Is
that not so?

Mr. COOK. That is correct.

Mk
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Mr. HUGHES. And of course you send your experts in, they work
with the local department, and you attempt to pursue an
investigation.

Mr. Cook. That is correct.
Mr. HUGHES. Basically, if this law were enacted, it would give

you the original jurisdiction, you would have primary jurisdiction
in school districts?

Mr. COOK. Yes.
Mr. HUGHES. Which is just a total reversal of your role?
Mr. COOK. Yes.
Mr. HUGHES. Thalik you very much, I appreciate it.
We all agrce that we have some serious problems in school dis-

tricts around the country, and the question is how we can best ad-
dress those problems. That's why this particular hearing is so im-
portant because I think we have to take some additional steps to
deal with the increasing violence in school districts. It's unaccept-
able and it's creating tragic results; so we look forward to working
with ATF in trying to craft the very Lest response we can.

Mr. Cook. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the subcommittee.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much.
Our next panel of witnesses consists of Chief Edward Kovacic,

chief of police rat. Cleveland, OH; Ms. Borbara Lautman, executive
director of the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence; Mr. Joel
Packer, legislative specialist, National Education Association, and
Dr Mark Widome, associate professor of pediatrics at the Pennsyl-
vania State University College of Medicine.

Mr. GEKAS. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from Pennsylvania.
Mr. GEKAS. A request for personal privilege to add to the creden-

tials of Dr. Widome who is one of the panelists.
Mr. HUGHES. I am going to do that--
Mr. GEKAS. Good.
Mr. HUGHES [continuing]. After i recognize the gentleman from

Ohio to introduce the distinguished ch:ef of police from Cleveland,
OH

The gentleman from Ohio.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
As I mentioned at the opening i)f the hearing, we have the privi-

lege and the honor today to he ve testimony from the chief of
police, Chief Kovacic, of the city of Cleveland. Chief Kovacic has
served as police for about 1 year now, I believe. Mr. Kovacic has
abs6utely an outstanding and distinguished record in law enforce-
m in the Greater Cleveland area. I think that it is probably fair
to tlay that there is no single figure in law enforcement in the
Greater Cleveland northern Ohio area who commands greater re-

't from both his peers in law enforcement as well as the public
large.
I am delighted that he has taken the time to join us today to tes-

tify on this very important subject.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. Chief, we're happy to have you, and I want to tell

ou that in Ed Feighpn, you have one of the finest Members of the
Over the years Ed has worked on most of the crime initia-

tiven that have come out of this subcommittee, whether it be for-
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feiture, which this subcommittee wrote; or a money laundering
statute, which Ed Feighan helped write; and about 36 other crime
initiatives. So we are very happy that Ed Feighan is a member of
this subcommittee.

The gentleman from Pennsylvania.
Mr. GEKAS. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to add, too, to the credentials of a member of the panel,

Dr. Widome, who comes to us from Hershey Medical Center. But
he is not a newcomer to being a lobbyist or proponent for legisla-
tive matters. In the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, he was one of
the leading figures in a strong movement to enact car seat legisla-
tion to protect our youngsters in moving vehicles. And a highly
successful venture it was on his part. So that what he tells us has a
legislative context beyond some of the normal expectations that we
would have from our medical community.

So I am happy to welcome him personally as well as a Member
of Congress.

Mr. HUGHES. Dr. Widome, I don't know whether George here is
your Congressman, but he is our resident expert on the death
penalty.

Dr. WIDOME. Yes, he is my Congressman.
Mr. HUGHES. He's a good one. He has other interests besides the

death penalty but he is the foremost expert.
Barbara Lautman is the executive director of the Center to Pre-

vent Handgun Violence, which was established, I believe, in 1983,
as a nonprofit education research group headquartered in Washing-
ton, DC. Among the center's many activities it has developed gun
violence prevention and other school curricula. Ms. Lautman has
held numerous positions with political and nonprofit groups and
was the director of Communications for Handgun Control, Inc., for
the 8 years prior to her present positioi.

Mr. Joel Packer has been a legislative specialist with the Nation-
al Education Association [NEM since 1983. Mr. Packer is responsi-
ble for, among other areas, environmental hazards in the schools
and gun control. Prior to joining the NEA, he was the assistant di-
rector of government relations with the National Asrociation of
State Universities and Land Grant Colleges.

While this is Mr. Packer's first appearance before this subcom-
mittee, he has testified before Congress o:i many, many occasions
probably some 30 occasions. We are happy to have you with us this
mornihg.

We have your statements, which, without objection, will be made
a part of the record in full. We hope you can summarize. Why
don't we start with you, Chief? We welcome you here this morning.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD P. KOVACIC, CHIEF OF POLICE, CITY
OF CLEVELAYD, CLEVELAND, OH

Mr. KOVACIC. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the
subcommittee.

My name is Edward P. Kovacic. I am chief of police for the city
of Cleveland, OH. I am pleased to testify in support of the bill in-
troduced by Congressman Edward Feighan. Congressman Feighan
is a personal friend of longstanding and a strong supporter of the
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Cleveland Police Department and law enforcement. I thank him for
the opportunity to testify on behalf of this bill, which has the back-
ing and strong support of myself as well as the Honorable Michael
R. White, mayor of the city of Cleveland.

I would also like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportuni-
ty to testify.

"Cleveland city schools open with a bang." Those were the words
of a local newscaster commenting on the events of the first day of
school in Cleveland last week. A young man, armed with a hand-
gun, fired several shots outside a crowded high school.

Just days earlier, shots were fired at Cleveland police officers
from armed gunmen from the safety of an elementary school play-
ground. That incident resulted in the arrest of seven individuals
and the seizure of two handguns, four shotguns, and one rifle. The
seven confiscated weapons could have been directed at the students
and teachers instead of the police officers. The two groups had
been seeking each other out throughout the day in the area of that
playground. Fortunately, they clashed late at night.

Since 1983, Cleveland police have recorded 203 incidents involv-
ing the use of firearms on school property. I have a breakdown by
the year in the handout. In each of these years, with the exception
of 1985, the number of incidents has shown an increase over the
previous year. With 4 months remaining in 1990, Cleveland has al-
ready recorded a 17-percent increase over the total number of inci-
dents reported in 1989.

1990 is proving to be a record year, but it's a record that no com-
munity wants. A close examination of the reported incidents reveal
that firearms have been used in a wide variety of offenses in and
around the schoolsoffenses such as felonious assault, aggravated
robbery, kidnaping, and rape have all been reported in which fire-
arms were used.

In previous years, the possession and use of firearms came to
police attention primarily through the reporting of threats and
assaults.

In 1990, we now seize firearms from individuals involved in drug
trafficking in and around the schools. Our experience indicates the
predominant firearm use in school incidents is the handgun. There
have been, however, incidents involving shotguns, rifles, and semi-
automatic assault weapons.

Since 1983, more than 200 firearms were seized in school-related
incidents.

The Ohio Legislature has reacted to the school firearms problem
by introducing Ohio's senate bill 52 on January 24, 1989. Senate
bill 52 makes possession of a firearm on school property a felony of
the second degree punishable by a term of incarceration of 2, 3, 4,
or 5 to 15 years. The proposed Ohio legislation differs from the
Gun-Free School Zones Act in that it applies only to firearms in
school or actually on school property.

The Gun-Free School Zones Act establishes a zone which extends
1,000 feet in any direction from the school. Its coverage is broader
and would more directly address the problem of pushers attempt-
ing to solicit drug sales among children in areas adjacent to school
property following possession of a firearm.
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In addition to covering a wider geographic area than Ohio's
senate bill 52, the act's provisions require that the term of impris-
onment shall run consecutive to any other term of imprisonment
imposed under any other provisions of law. This will serve as a
potent deterrent to those who may contemplate engaging in armed
criminal activity in and around schools.

Therefore, those who are not deterred and are arrested and con-
victed, the aggregate period of incarceration for State and Federal
offenses will keep them from committing any further crimes for a
considerable period of time

I would, however, suggest one modification to this act which
would clarify the exceptions to the law's coverage. While providing
protection in and around the schools, this act, as drafted, will not
interfere with the lawful activities of anyone otherwise entitled to
possess a firearm. Through explicit language the act excludes pri-
vate residences, schools, security officers, and those legally trans-
portir 3 firearms.

It does not, however, specifically exempt Federal, State, or local
law enforcement officers who are authorized to carry firearms and
who at the time in question are acting within the scope of their
duties.

An examination of chapter 44, title 18, section 925, reveals lan-
guage excepting firearms imported for, sold, or shipped to, or
issued for the use of political subdivisions from coverage under
chapter 44. The Gun-Free School Zones Act will fall under chapter
44 but deals with possession and use of a firearm while the remain-
ing provisions of chapter 44 deal with firearms, importation, and
transactions.

The inclusion of specific language in the act which excludes law
enforcement officers acting within the scope of their duties would
leave no doubt as to the act's intended coverage.

If the Gun-Free School Zones Act is enacted into law, I would
promulgate a directive which would require that in each case of a
person being found in possession of a firearm in, on, or within 1,000
feet of any school, the local field office of the Bureau of Alcohol,
Tobacco and Firearms be advised so that the matter may be pre--
pared for presentation to the U.S. attorney for prosecution.

In summary, conditions in Cleveland cannot be that different
from the rest of our Nation's cities. Over the past 7 years, we have
seen a marked, virtually continuous rise in the number of incidents
involving firearms in or around school property.

It is almost as if the purpose of our schools has been changed
from a place devoted to education and preparing for the future to
an open marketplace for drug dealers and those that prey upon
children. Therefore, I urge you to act promptly and favorably con-
sider passage of the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990.

You have the power to restore confidence in the ability of gov-
ernment to safeguard our children, our Nation's most valuable re-
source. Passage of this act will enable our children and their teach-
ers to travel to and from and attend their schools without an over-
riding fear for their personal safety.

I'd like to add here that what we are seeing in the city of Cleve-
land is an acceleration of violence, not only by juveniles but by
young peupla up to the age of 21 who are banding together and

31.
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forming gangs and trying to take control of drug trafficking. And
since these young people hang out primarily in the playgrounds
around the schools, and have members that are attending schools,
the incidence of weapons in the schools has risen, and the numbei
of incidences being reported to the Cleveland police has risen
accordingly.

In regard to this, just the other day before yesterday, this article
appeared in the Cleveland newspaper: "Curiosity played a dirty
trick on Steven Lauter, 15, when shotgun pellets started flying
Friday night near 55th and Central. 'I had my back to where the
shooting was going on. I turned around to see who was doing it and
something hit me in the eye and I couldn't see after that,' said
Steven, an East Technical High School student, from his bed at St.
Vincent Charity Hospital. He said doctors informed him yesterday
following surgery he may regain normal sight in his right eye after
some time. A juvenile and an adult from Cleveland are being held
in connection with the shootings.

"The first attack occurred about 11:30 p.m. Friday when three
youths, dressed in black jumpsuits, opened fire with shotguns on
Clara Edgerson, 18, of Cleveland, and Steven, who were talking in
a playground on East 55th. He was treated for shotgun and pellet
wounds to the head, neck, and cheek. Steven suffered pellet
wounds to the chest and back in addition to the eye injury. The
young lady was the one that was wounded in the back.

"Witnesses say no words were spoken. They just began to fire.
Steven said the three youths did not seem to have any specific
target in mind, they were just firing the guns. They hit the girl
standing, too. 'I don't remember much.'

"The following night at 11:30, a carload of youths wearing black
opened fire on a group of people near the 2400 block of Unwin
Road. Michael Oats and William Williams, 19, both of Cleveland,
were hit in the legs and back by shotgun pellets.

"Police would wait until witnesses come forward to identify the
suspects before any charges are filed. But Steven said the identifi-
cation of the suspects may pose a problem since the attackers wore
black scarves around their faces during the attack.

"Martin said some who saw :,,he attack identified the youths as
members of the street gang known as the 30th Street Crips."

On our official police report, the victim of this crime says that
this was in retaliation to a gang fight which had taken place at
East Technical High School a couple of days ago. This was what we
believe the shooting was about in front of that high school. And we
believe that at almost anytime these two gangs could clash while
school is in session and we could have serious injury done to a
large group of innocent people on school property.

Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Chief Kovacic.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kovacic follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF EDWARD P. KCWACIC, CHIEF OF Poucc, CITY OF CLEVELAND,
OH

Hr. Chairman, Members of the Judiciary Committee.

Thank you for inviting representativ of the Cleveland
Division of Police to tstify on Howse of Representatives Bill
3757, the -Gun-Free School Zone Act of 1990.* My name is Edward
Kovacic. I am the Chief of Police for the City of Cleveland,
Ohio.

-CLEVELAND CITT SCHOOLS OPEN WITH A BANS." Those were the
words of a level nwscaster commenting on the events of the first
day of school in Cleveland where several shots WOTa fired in
close proximity of a high school. This closelr followed an
August 13th incident where shots were fired at Cleveland Police
officers from the safety of an lementary achqol yard. We
arrsted seven (7) males and confiscated two (2, handguns, four
(4) shotguns and one (1) rifle.

Since 1953. the Cleveland Division of Police has recoraed
two hundred and three (203) incidents involving the use of
firearms in and on school property. In each of these years, with
the exception of 1985, the number of incidents has shown an
increase over that cf the previous year. Vith four (4) months
remaining in 1990, the Division has already recorded a seventeen
percent (17%) increase over the total number cf incidents for all
of 1959. It is for this reason that I am encouraged to learn
that Congress has recognized that there exists a need to ensure
the safety of our children and teachers while they are engaged in
the vital process of education and bas movd to address this need
through the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 199C.

Ohio"s state legislature, as with other a:4ton, is currently
considering similar legislation, however, this does not obviate
the need for legislation at the federal level. First, Ohio's
proposal is restricted to school property, thus would have less
covrage snd apply to fewer incidents than this Act. Further, by
requiring consecutive sentencing of violators, the Gun-Free
School Zones Act will operate as a greater deterrent to those
contemplating armed criminal activity on or near schools.

If any modification were to be made tc thi.; Act, I would
suggest that a specific exclusion b. incorporated which would
exempt federal, state and local law enforcement officers who are
authorized to carry a firearm and at the time in question acting
within the scope of hir duties.

In summary, conditions in Cleveland Cannot be that different
from the rest of our nation's cities. You' have the power to
restore confidence in the ability of governmett to safeguard our
children, our nation's most valuable resource. Passage of thie
Act will enable our children and their teachers to travel to and
from and attend their schools without an overriding fear for
their personal safety.

Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to express my
views os this important subject.
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Mr. Chairman, Members of the Judiciary Committee.

Thank you for inviting a representtive of the Cleveland

Division of Pollee to testify on House of Representatives Bill

3757, the "Gun-Free School Zone Act of 1990. My name is Edward

KOVecic. I am the Chief of Police for the City of Cleveland,

Ohio.

On the 29th of August of this year, the Cleveland Public

Schools opened. A newscaster commented on the opening day by

stating, -Cleveland City schools open with a bang-, and then went

on to relate that several photo had been fired in the immediate

area of the East Technical High School building on the first day

of school. This is just one incident in a growing number of

incidents involving firearms and schools in the City of

Cleveland.

Since the year 1953, the Cleveland Division of Police has

recorded two hundred and three (203) incidents involving the Upe

of firearms in and on school property, as follows:

HANDGUN SHOTGUN RIFLE FAKE GUN UN:170WN

25

23 2

15 1 1

22 2

31 2 3

22 2 2 1 1

31 1

38 4 1 1

YEAR INCIDENTS

1983 21

1984 24

1985 17

1986 23

1987 27

1980 28

1989 29

1990 34

35-526 0 91 - 3

3 4
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In each of these years, with the xception of 1985, the number of

incidents has shown an incrase over that of the previous yar.

With four (4) months remaining in 1990, the Division has already

recorded a seventeen percent (17%) increase over the total number

of incidents for all of 1989. It is for this reason and with

this tierhge of urgency that I ask that Congress act with all due

speed to ensure the safety of our children and their teachere

while engaged in the vital process of education through passage

of the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990.

In looking more closely at the incidents, it is observed

that firearms have been employed in a wide variety cf offenses in

and around schools. Such offenses as Felonious Assault,

Aggravated Robbery and Aggravated Menacing to Kidnapping and

Rape. Witness Intimidation and Child Enticement have been

recorded. In previous years, the possession and use of firearms

came to the Division's attention mainly through the investigation

of threats and assaults. In 1990, we are now recording firearms

being possessed by persons arrested in connection with the

violation of state drug law offenses in and around schools.

The predominate firearm of choice in all classes of offensee

is the handgun; however, there have been incidenta recorded

involving the use of shotguns and rifles. To illustrate, on

August 13th of this year, Cleveland police officers were firad

upon 'rem an elementary school yard. A. a result. seven (7)

males were rrested and seven firearms were confiscated. Three

of these firearms were shotguns and one was a rifle. Of the two

2
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hundred and three (203) incidents recorded, total of two

hundred and thirty-ons (231) firearms were used.

As in the case of Congress, the Ohio Legialature has reacted

to the school firearm problem by introducing Senate Bill 52 on

January 24. 1989. Senate Bill 52 makes it a second degree felony

punishable upon conviction for a period of incarceration of 2, 3.

4 or 5 years to 15 years for anyone found in possession of a

firearm on wohool premises. It differs from the Gun-Free School

Zone Act in that it applies only to firearm possession in schools

or on school premises. A. the Oun-Free School Zone Act

establishes a "zone" which extends 1000 feet in any direction

from the school, its coverage is broader and would more directly

address the problem of "pushers" attempting to solicit drug sales

among children in areas adjacent to schooi property while in

possession of a firearm.

In addition to covering a wider geograph:c area than Senate

Bill 52 and therefore providing law enforcement with an

additional weapon against armed pushers whc would attempt to

market their poison to children while proceeding to nd from

school, the Act-n provision which requires that the term of

imprisonment shall run consecutive to -any other term of

imprisonment imposed under any other provision of law" will serve

as potent deterrent to those who may contemplate engaging in

armed criminal activity in and around schools. And for those who

are not deterred and ar arrested and convicted, the aggregate

period of incarceration for state and federal offenses will keep

3
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them from committing any ubsequent or like offenses for

considerable period of time.

If I might. I can suggest but one modification to this Act

which would clarify the exceptions to the law's coverage. While

providing protection in and around schools, this Act, as drafted,

will not -Interfere with the lawful activitiee of anyons otherwise

entitled to possess a firearm. Through explicit language, the

Act excludes private residences. school security officers and

those legally transporting firearms. It does not, however.

specifically xempt federal, state or local law enforcement

officers who are authorized tc carry a firarn and who at the

time in question are acting within the scope of their duties. An

examination of Chapter 44. Title le, Section 525 reveals language

excepting firearms imported for, sold or shipped to, or insuen

for the uso, of po:Atical subdivisions from coverage under Chapter

44. The Gun-Free School Zones Act will fall within Chapter 44,

but deals with possession and use of a firearm while the

remaining provisions of Chapter 44 deals with firearms

importation and transactions. 7he inclusion of epecific language

in the Act which excludes law enforcement officers acting within

the scope of their duties would leave no doubt as to the Act's

intended coverage.

If the Gun-Free School Zones Act is enacted into law,

would promulgate a directive which would require that in each

case of a person being found in possession cf a firarm in, on,

or within 1000 feet of any school that the local field office of

4
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the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms be advised so that

the matter may be prepared for presentation to the U.S.

Attorney.

In ummary, conditions in Cleveland cannot be that different

from the rest of our nation's cities. Over the past seven (7)

years.. we have seen a marked virtually continuous rise in the

number of incidents involving firearms in or round school

property. It is almost as if the purpose of our schools has

changed; from a place devoted to education and preparing for the

future to an open matketplace for drug dealers and thoss that

prey upon chiidren. Thrtrefore, I urge you ts act promptly end

favorably consider passage of the Gun-Free Sohool Zones Act of

1990. You have the power to restore confidence in the ability of

government to safeguard our children our nation's most valuable

resource. Passage of this Act will enable our children and their

teachers to travel to and from and attend their chccAs without

en overriding fear for their personal safety.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Judiciary

Committee, for allowing me the opportunity to express ry views on

this important subject.

5
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Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Lautrnan, welcome. Likewise, we have your
statement, we hope you can summarize.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA LAUTMAN, DIRECTOR, CENTER TO

PREVENT HANDGUN VIOLENCE, WASHINGTON, DC

MS. LAUTMAN. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. for inviting us to testi-
fy teday on H.R. 3757.

As you know, the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence is a non-
profit education awl research organization. While we do not advo-

cate passage of specific legislation or endorse specific legislation,
we appreciate the invitation to discuss the epidemic of guns in and
around our Nation's schools, and to share with this subcommittee
our research on the issue.

We commend the subcommittee and you, Mr. Chairman, for your
efforts in this area, and I especially want to thank Congressman
Feighan for his extraordinary work toward reducing gun .iiolence
in this country.

As children across the country return to school this week, they
are facing a crisis in education that has reached epidemic propor-
:ions. While parents have always worried about their children's
education and their ability to read, write f ind do basic mathemat-
ics, many are horrified by a new threat: they fear their children
may not come home from school at all.

Today's children and teenagers are at greater risk of handgun
death and irejury than any other previous ge7,3ration of American
youth. Last tall, the Centers for Disease Control Lssued a study that
found that 1 of every 10 youngsters who died in 1987 was killed
with a gun.

A recent study by a leeder of the American Academy of Pediat-
rics found that gunshot wounds increased 300 percent among
urban youth from 1986 until 1.988.

In a statistical analysis of youth homicide which the Center re-
leased recently found that 1989 was the record year for gun mur-
ders among youngsters 19 and under. In fact, gun murders of
youngsters have increased 97 percent sce 1984.

Our Nation's schools, once thought to be safe havens, have fallen
victim to this increase in gun violence, and educators a: children
are caught in the crossfire. One old, but true, education adage goes,
"Schools are reflemions of their communities."

As we worked on a new study on gun violence that we have
issued today, one fact berame very clear. If a community suffers
from gun violence, its school children also suffer.

Even children playing in schoolyards and sitting in classrooms
are no longer safe from gorishot death and injury. In Houston, a
17-year-old was wounded as he turned in a math test, and dozens of
other students dove for cover when gunfire erupted outside Booker
T. Washington High School.

Lindberg Junior High School in Long Beach, CA, another school
frequently sprayed by random gunfire from the neighboring com-
munity, constructed a 10-foot-high, 300-foot-long concrete wall to
protect teachers and students.
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Here in the Washington area, a 17-year-old student was shot in
the stomach while trying to break up a fight among outsiders at
Fairmont Heights Senior High School in Hyattsville.

The sad fact is that America's drug wars are being fought in and
around our Nation's schools. In two separate incidents, two stu-
dents were murdered by gang members in front of hundreds of stu-
dents in Detroit and Fort Lauderdale during the first day of school
in 1988.

In April of this year, a 16-year-old student was wounded as he
sat on his own front porch when gunfire erupted among rival gang
members across the street at an El Paso, TX, high school.

In California, the only State that publishes annual data on gun
confiscations in school, the number of gun incidents increased 40
percent in the 1988-89 school year over the previous year. In the
last 4 years, a 100-percent increase ih.,s reported. Other jurisdic-
tions all across the country are experiencing similar increases in
gun confiscations among our Nation's schools.

Our newest research shows that school shootings or hostage tak-
ings have occurred in 35 States and the District of Columbia during
the oast 4 school years. During this same period, 71 children, edu-
cators, and other school employees have been shot and killed in
school, and 200 others have been wounded. Another 242 students
and school employees were held hostage at gunpoint. Seventy-five
percent of the time, the weapon of choice was a handgun.

We have also seen an increase in gun violence involving adults
in our Nation's schools. An estranged husband of a teacher in
Texas shot his wife and raped two teachers in front of 100 pre-
school students. Upset by a fight involving their daughters, moth-
ers of two third grade girls carried guns on an elementary campus
and shot each other and one of the children.

A 19-year-old man walked into an elementary school in Green-
wood, SC, opened fire on a third grade class, killing two students
and wounding seven others.

Equally shocking is the fact that students themselves are com-
mitting many of these crimes.

What's causing this epidemic?
Gun violence in schools we believe is fueled by any number of

reasons: Drugs, poverty, low self-esteem, lack of parental supervi-
sion and interest, increased glorification of guns in the movies, and
many kids' attitudes that having a gun will unlock many doors.
Guns allow them to do anything that they wish and go any place
they want.

One other fact that must not be overlookedthe sheer availabil-
ity of guns in America. For every household in the country there

e two Funs in the hands of private citizens. Studies done on the
availability of guns to children and teenagers show that kids have
little or no trouble getting these weaponsmost often from their
own homes.

A report issued by the Florida School Boards Association found
that 86 percent of the weapons confiscated from students came
from stuaents' own homes.

Our research that we conducted wl-th parents and students in
Dade County, FL, revealed that mcot children of gun-owning par-
ents believe they could take their parents' guns without detection
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because those weapons were kept unlocked and loaded. Parents
agreed.

We at the center believe that we can take action to reduce this
threat to our children's lives. We feel we need to educate children
about the dangers of carrying handguns and the seriousness of
such offenses. We need to help parents understand their critical
role in protecting their children by educating adults on the need to
lock up guns in the home. And, we need gun-wielding individuals,
whether student or adult, to understand the serious consequences
of gunplay.

Our research with 16 classrooms of students in Dade County, FL,
found that students do fear punishment for carrying weapons. It's
interesting to note also that many students reported a fear of ex-
pulsion for bringing guns into the school and, therefore, told us
that many guns were Limply locked in students' cars, loaded and
ready for use, before school, after school, and during breaks.

Surveys have found that adults, too, fear swift and sure punish-
ment for breaking the law. In sum, gun offenders in and around
schools do fear strong penalties, and this would suggest to us that
enactment of this legislation could well have a strong impact on
the use of guns in and around our schools and could well reduce
the viol once.

We all know that our children can't learn basic skills that are
necessary for adulthood if they attempt to learn in an environment
of fear. Rather than concentrating on English, math, and the sci-
ences, many students are learning other lessonslessons in basic
survival. "You have to be careful in the hallways and who you
mess with, because you don't know if they're carrying a gun or
not," said an Omaha, NE, high school student.

A Baltimore student recently told a newspaper, "You've got to be
preparedpeople shoot you for your coat, your rings, your chains,
anything."

In an era where schools teach students the old nuclear war duck-
and-cover drills to protect them from gunfire coming from the city
streets, where schools in. 15 States search students with metal de-
tectors, and where an increasirm number of school systems are
using gun sniffing dogs and SWAT teams, strong, effective action is
necessary. We cannot tolerate our children dying in ever-increasing
numbers. We cannot sit by while America's drug war is being
fought in our schoolyards.

We again commend the subcommittee for airing this problem
and for searching for effective solutions. We feel we must make it
known to drug dealers, armed and dangerous students, gang mem-
bers and school intruders, that bringing guns into or around
schools will be treated with swift punishment. Our students in
schools are our future. If we don't act now, America's future may
be filled with the constant crackle of gunfire and the sounds of
frightened students diving beneath their desks for cover.

Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Ms. Lautman.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Lautman followsl

4 4
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TESTIMONY BEFORE THE U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES'
COMMITTEE ON ME JUDICIARY

SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME

September 6, 1990

BY

BARBARA 144UTMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
CENTER TO PREVENT HANDGUN VIOLENCE

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting us to testify today on H.R. 3757, the Gun-Free
School Zones Act of 1990. As you know, the Center to Prevent Handgun Violence is a
nonprofit, education, research, and legal action organization located here in Washington,
D.C. While we do not advocate passage of specific legislation, we appreciate the invitation
to discuss the epidemic of guns in and around our nation's schools and to share with this
committee our research on the issue. The Center commends the Subcommittee and you,
Mr. Chairman, for your efforts in this area.

As children across the country return to school this week, they are facing a crisis in
education that has reached epidemic proportions. While parents have always worried about
their children's education and their abilities to read, write and do basic mathematics, many
are also becoming horrified by a new threat. They fear that their children may not come
home from school.

Today's children and teenagers are at greater risk of handgun death and injury than any
previous generation of American youth. Last fall, the Centers for Disease Control's
National Center for Health Statistics issued a study that found that one of every ten
youngsters who died in 1987 was killed with a gun. A recent study by a leader of the
American Academy of Pediatrics found that gunshot wounds increased 300 percent among
urban youth from 1986-88. A statistical analysis of youth homicide that the Center to
Prevent Handgun Violence recently issued found that 1989 was a record year for gun
murders among youngsters, 19 and under. In fact, gun murders of youngsters have
increased 97 percent since 1984.

Our nation's schools, once thought to be safe havens, have fallen victim to this increase in
gun violence, and educators and children are caught in the cross fire. One old, but true,
education adage goes, "Schools are reflections of their communities." This is particularly
true in this issue. As we worked on a new study on gun violence in schools that we are
issuing today, one fact became very dear. If a community suffers from gun violence, its
schoolchildren also suffer.
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Even children playing in schoolyards and sitting in classrooms are no longer safe from
gunshot death and injury. In Houston, a 17-year-old was wounded as he turned in a math
test, and dozens of other students in the second-story classroom dove for cover when gunfire
erupted outside Booker T. Washington High School Lindberg Junior High in Long Beach,
California, another school frequently sprayed by random gunfire from the neighboring
community, constructed a 10-foot-high, 300-foot-long concrete wall to protect teachers and
students. Here in the Washington metropolitan area, a 17-year-old student was shot in the
stomach while trying to break up a fight among outsiders at Fairmont Heights Senior High
in Hyattsville.

The sad iact is that America's drug wars are being fought in and around our nation's
schools. In two separate incidents, two students were murdered by gang members in front
of hundreds of students in Detroit and Fort Lauderdale during the first day of school in
1988. In April of this year, a 16-year-old student was wounded as he sat on his own front
porch when gunfire erupted among rival gang members across the street at an El Paso,
Texas, high school.

Based on a national survey of students, the National School Safety Center estimated that
135,000 boys carried guns to school daily in 1987. An estimated 270,000 others carried guns
to school at least once during the year.

In California, the only state that publishes annual data on gun confiscations in school, the
number of gun incidents increased 40 percent in the 1988-89 school year over the previous
year. In the last four years, a 100 percent overall increase was reported, including a 50
percent rise in elementary schools and 80 percent increase in middle schools. The increase
at the high school level was 142 percent.

In Florida, a 42 percent increase in gun incidents was reported during the 1987-88 school
year. The Chicago Public Schools reported a 50 percent rise in gun incidents in 1988.
Hundreds of other school systemsfrom the Seattle, Washington, school district to the
Charlotte-Mecklenburg school system in North Carolinahave reported similar trends. In
Little Rock, Arkansas, three school shootings were reported in a one-month period in early
1989. The shootings were the first ever in the city's schools.

Our newest research shows that school shootings or hostage takings have occurred in 35
states and the District of Columbia during the past four school years. During this same
period, 69 children, educators, and other school employees have been shot and killed in
school, and 190 others have been wounded.

A student in Woodbridge, Virginia, was shot because he was walking down the hall with a
girlfriend of a former student. An estranged husband of a teacher in Texas shot his wife
and raped two other teachers in front of 100 preschool students. Upset by a fight involving
their daughters, mothers of two third-grade girls carried guns on to an elementary school
campus and shot each other and one of the children. A 19-year-old man walked into an
elementary school in Greenwood, South Carolina, and opened fire on a third-grade class,
killing two students and wounding seven others.
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Equally shocking is the fact thzt smdents themselves are committing many of these crimes.
We all remember the horrifying Stockton shootings and the terrible crimes committed by
Laurie Dann in Winnetka, Illinois. But, what seems to go unnoticed is the tragic toll gun
violence committed by youngsters is taking on schoolchildren and educators.

An eight-year-old student in New Jersey pulled a gun on a teacher because he wanted to
be promoted. A 12-year-old Missouri boy shot and killed a daumate in class because he
was tired of being teased about his weight. A 15-year-old student in Norfolk, Virginia,
killed one teacher and wounded another before his assault weapon jammed as he tried to
shoot into a classroom full of third-grade students. A 10-year-old Texas boy, caught
skipping school, reportedly murdered the school bus driver that caught him and returned
him to schooL A 14-year-old student in Phoenix held her teacher and 13 other students
hostage at gunpoint after getting into a fight with her girlfriend. And, a seven-year-old boy
threatened two first-grade girls with a loaded gun in Lakeland, Florida.

Nearly 70 percent of the school shootings and hostage situations we examined in this study
were committed by youngsters either youngsters who are students at the schools or other
youngsters who come onto or near school campuses.

What's causing this epidemic? Gun violence in schools is fueled by any number of reasons -
- drugs, poverty, low self-esteem, lack of parental supervision and interest, increased
glorification of guns in the movies, and many kids' warped "make my day" attitudes about
life. Many youngsters look at guns as the key to unlocking many doors in their minds,
guns allow them to do anything they wish and go any place they want.

One other factor must not be overlooked the sheer availability of guns in America. For
every household in the country there are two guns in the hands of private citizens. Studies
done on the availability of guns to children and teenagers show that youngsters have little
or no trouble getting these weapons most often from their own homes. In fact, a report
issued by the Florida School Boards Association found that 86 percent of the weapons
confiscated from students in 1986-88 came from students' homes. Our research with
students and parents in Dade County, Florida, revealed that most children of gun-owning
parents believe they could take their parents' guns- without detection. Parents agreed. A
study by a Baltimore County grand jury found that one-third of the students knew where
their parents kept guns and the vast majority could take the guns without their parents ever
knowing.

We at the Center believe that we can take action to reduce this threat to our children's
lives. We need to educate children about the dangers of canying handguns and the
seriousness of such offenses. We need to help parents understand their critical role in
protecting their children by educating adults on the need to lock up guns in the home.
And, we need gun-wielding individuals, whether student or adult, to understand the serious
consequences of gunplay.

Our research with 16 classrooms in Dade County, Florida, found that students do fear
punishment for carrying weapons. Surveys have found that adults too, fear swift and sure
punishment for breaking the law. In sum, gun offenders in and around schools do fear
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strong penalties. This would suggest to us that enactment of this legislation could well have
a strong impact on the use of guns in and around our schools. And, could well reduce the
violence.

We all know that our children cannot learn basic skills that are necessary for adulthood if
they attempt to learn in an environment of fear. Rather than concentrating on English,
math, and the sciences, many students are learning other lessons lessons in basic survival.
"You have to be careful in the halls and who you mess with, because you don't know if
they're canying a gun or not," said an Omaha, Nebraska, high school student. A Baltimore
student said, "You gotta be prepared people shoot you for your coat, your rings, chains,
anything."

In an era where schools teach students the old nuclear war duck-and-cover drills to protect
them from gunfire, where schools in 15 states search students with metal detectors, and
where an increasing number of school systems are using gun sniffing dogs and school SWAT
teams, strong, effective action is necessary. We cannot tolerate our children dying in ever-
increasing numbers. We cannot sit by while America's drug war is being fought in our
schoolyards.

We commend this Subcommittee for airing this problem and for searching for effective
solutions. We must make it known to drug dealers, armed and dangerous students, and
school intruders that bringing guns into or around schools will be treated with swift, severe
punishment Our schools and students are our future. If we don't act now, America's
future may be filled with the constant crackle of gunfire and the sounds of frightened
students diving under desks for cover.
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Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Packer, we welcome you.

STATEMENT OF JOEL PACKER. LEGISLATIVE SPECIALIST, NA-
TIONAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION AND NATIONAL PTA, WASH-
INGTON, DC

Mr. PACKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am Joel Packer, a legislative specialist for the National Educa-

tion Association, which represents 2 million education employees
around the country. On behalf of the NEA and the 6.8 million
member National Parent-Teacher Association, which has also en-
dorsed this statement, I appreciate the opportunity to speak on the
pressing need to assure the safety of America's school children.

The Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990, we believe, is directly
tied to the national goals in education, recently endorsed by Presi-
dent Bush and the Nation's Governors. Goal six states, "By the
year 2000, every school in America will be free of drugs and vio-
lence and will offer a disciplined environment conducive to
learning."

The threat of gunfire impedes more than the accomplishment of
the national goal in education dealing with safety. The threat of
violence is a significant factor in the dropout rate, the stress relat-
ed to fear of violence threatens the educational goals related to stu-
dent achievement, and fear of violence impedes the ability of
schools to attract and retain qualified school personnel.

Each month some 5,200 secondary schoolteachers are assaulted
at school; about 282,000 secondary school students are physically
attacked at school.

In 1989, some 5,600 Americans under the age of 19 were killed
with firearmsmore than 15 children each day.

A number of schools in California, including Los Angeles, Long
Beach and Oakland, have scheduled "yellow code alerts" from kin-
dergarten up, in which students are taught to hit the deck when
bullets start flying.

The problem of guns in the schools has reached alarming
proportions:

Between 1988-89 and 1989-90 school year, the Los Angeles public
schools experienced a 36-percent increase in assaults with a deadly
weapon against students.

Over the same period, the number of guns recovered by school
officials in Los Angeles rose by 29 percent.

Across the Nation, thousands of guns are confiscated from stu-
dents each year in diverse places around the country. In fact, in
1987-88, Miami; Jacksonville, FL; Portland and Detroit all reported
more gun confiscations per 10,000 students than Los Angeles did.

The incidence of the possession and discharge of firearms on
school grounds and environs are not limited to the "combat zones"
of urban ghettos. In every State, in communities of every size, in
schools with populations of all socioeconomic strata, gun-related in-
cidents in the schools can and do occur.

My written statement goes through several anecdotes from
States around the country: Alabama, Georgia, Arizona, Ohio, and
others of gun and shooting incidents in the schools.

4 9



45

The National School Safety Center estimates that more than 5.5
million boys and 3.2 million girls have access to handguns. And as
we have already heard, 135,000 boys carry guns to school on a daily
basis.

The Census Bureau's National Crime Survey reported that 3 mil-
lion incidents of street crimeassault, robbery, rape, and theft
took place in schools or on school campuses during 1986.

NEA and PTA strongly support this legislation that would send
a strong signal nationwide that it is not acceptable for students,
staff, or adults and youth not connected with the school to carry
firearms on school grounds or in the vicinity of the school.

This measure, which passed the Senate unanimously, is part of
the omnibus crime billthanks to the efforts of Senator Kohl
builds on the success of the drug-free school zones. This proposed
law will not, by itself, stop the threat of violence in schools or in
our society in general. However, it would be a significant step for-
ward in efforts to protect the safety of young people on school
grounds.

Many other education groups have endorsed the bill, including
the American Association of School Administrators, the Council of
Chief State School Officers, the Council of Great City Schools, the
National Association of Elementary School Principals, and the Na-
tional School Boards Association.

Preservation of school .,afety must be a national priority. Gun-
free school zones would be a significant tool in the hands of law
enforcement officials assuring serious penalties for those who
knowingly and carelessly carry or discharge firearms on school
grounds or the immediate vicinity.

The Gun-Free School Zones Act would be most effective in con-
junction with enactment of two other legislative measures current-
ly under consideration in this Congress: (1) Legislation to limit the
sale, manufacture, and distribution of assault weaponsalso
passed by the Senate as part of the crime bill and already reported
by the House Judiciary Committeeand (2) the Handgun Waiting
Period Act, known as the Brady bill, also passed by the House Judi-
ciary Committee and awaiting House floor action.

NEA and PTA are actively working to secure passage of both of
these bills.

Together, we can eliminate violence in the schools. We appreci-
ate Representative Feighan's leadership in introducing this meas-
ure and look forward to its enactment.

Thank you.
Mr. FEIGHAN [presiding]. Thank you very much, Mr. Packer, for

your testimony. We appreciate it.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Packer follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT or JOEL PACKER, LEGNIAnve SPECIALIST, NATIONAL
EDUCATION ASSOCIATION AND NATIONAL PTA, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:
I am Joel Packer, a legislative specialist for the

National Education Association, which represents 2 million
professional and classified education employees in the
nation.'s elementary, secondary, vocational, and
postsecondary schools. On behalf of the NEA and the 6.8
million-member National PTA, which has endorsed this
statement, I appreciate the opportunity to comment on th&
pressing need to assure the safety of America's
schoolchildren.

This Subcommittee is now considering legislation, the
Gun-Free School Zones AO- of 1990, H.R. 3757, that is
directly tied to the National Goals in Education, endorsed
by President Bush and the nation's governors. Goal 6
states, "By the year 2000, every school in America will be
free of drugs and violence and will offer a disciplined
environment conducive to learning."

The threat of gunfire impedes more than the
accomplishment of the national goal in education dealing
with safety. The threat of violence is a significant factor
in the dropout rate, the stress related to fear of violence
threatens the education goals related to student
achievement, and fear o! violence impedes the ability of
schools to attract and retain qualified school personnel.

Each month, some 5,200 secondary school teachers are
assaulted at school; about 282,000 secondary school students
are physically attacked at school. In 1989, some 5,600
Americans under the age of 19 were killed with firearms --
more than 15 children each day. Surely, the sheer volume of
guns in the U.S. increases the likelihood that young people
will obtain and use them. The more people who have guns,
including children in the lementary grades, the more people
believe they must carry guns in self-defense.

A number of schools in California, including Los
Angeles, Long Beach, and Oakland, have scheduled "yellow-
code alerts" from kindergartfin up, in which -students are
taught to hit the deck when bullets fly.

According to an article in Tin magazine last year,
Fred Busher, the head of the Stockton, California, school
district's psychology staff says students "realize now that
school is not the safe place it used to be and that
something terrible can happen at any instant." Students in
Chicago, New York, Miami, and elsewhere are exhibiting signs
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of "post-traumatic stress syndrome." Young children exposed
to violence in the schools and in the neighborhood have
become numb -- seemingly immune to sights of brutality in
the same way as the children of Belfast, Beirut, or
Johannesburg.

The problem of guns in the schools has reached alarming
proportions:

Between 1988-89 and 1989-90, Los Angeles Public Schools
experienced a 36 percent increase in assaults with a
deadly weapon against students, from 278 to 379.
Over the same period, the nuabor of guns recovered by
school officials rose 29 percent, from 274 to 354. By

comparison, only 93 guns were confiscated in 1987-88.
Across the nation, thousands of guns are confiscated
from students each year in such places as Cleveland;
Houston; Jacksonville, Florida; Philadelphia; Portland,
Oregon; Atlanta; Durham; and Bridgeport, Connecticut.
In 1987-88, Miami, .T.-Inksonville, Portland, and Detroit
reported more gun cc...ifiscations per 10,000 students

than Los Angeles.
The incidence of the possession and discharge of

firearms on school grounds and environs are not limited to
the "combat zones" of urban ghettos. In every state, in
communities of every size, in schools with populations of
all socioeconomic strata, gun-related incidents in the
schools can and do occur.

In Birmingham, Alabama, a seventh-grader was wounded
when a handgun fell off his desk at Glenn Middle
School.

In Macon, Georgia, a 17-year-old rAccidentally wounded
himself while unloading a handgun in a Central High
restroom.

In Phoenix, Arizona, an eighth-grader held her teacher
and 13 classmates hostage for an hour at Cholla Junior
High.

In Orange, Ohio, a kindergartner took a loaded gun to
Moreland Hills Elementary and told his teacher, "I
brought something to school to show people, and I'd
like you to se it."
In Dolton, Illinois, a frshman at Thornridge High
School shot a math teacher.
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In De Kalb, Missouri, a 12-year-old, tired of being

teased about his weight, killed a classmate and himself

at Do Kalb High School.
In Hackensack, New Jersey, a 16-year-old was killed

following a regional basketball game. On the same day,

another regional final was played without spectators in

a secret location after threats of violence.

The National School Safety Center estimates that more

than 5.5 million boys and 3.2 million girls have access to

handguns. Almost 1 million boys carried a knife to school
daily, and 135,000 boys carried a gun to school daily.

According to the Census Bureau's National Crime Survey,
12- to 19-year-olds are more likely to be victims of crime

than any other segment of the population.
One in six youths was the victim of street crime,

compared with about one in nine adults.
One of every 18 young people was assaulted, robbed, or

raped in 1986 -- more than double the rate for adults.

Of the 1.6 million attempted or completed crimes

against juveniles, 40,000 were rapes, 230,000 were
robberies, 450,000 were aggravated assaults, and
875,000 were simple assaults.
Only about one-third of all violent crimes committed
against youths were reported to police.
The Census Bureau also reported that 3 million

incidents of "street crime" -- assault, robbery, rape, and
theft -- took place in schools or on campuses during 1986.
Anecdotal evidence would indicate the numbers will be much

higher for all of 1990.
NEA and PTA strongly support proposed legislation that

would send a strong signal nationwide that it is not
acceptable for students, staff, or adults and youth not
connected with the school to carry firearms on school
grounds or in the vicinity of a school. This measure, which

passed the Senate as part of the omnibus crime bill, S. 1970

-- thanks to the efforts of Sen. Kohl -- builds on the

success of the Drug-Free School Zones. This proposed law
will not, by itself, stop the threat of violence in schools

or in our society in general. However, it would be a
significant step forward in efforts to protect the safety of

young people on school grounds.
Many other education groups have endorsed the bill,

including the American Association of School Administrators,
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Council of Chief State School Officers, Council of Great
City Schools, Nacional Association of Elementary School
Principals, and the National School Boards Association.

The bill would make it unlawful for any individual
knowingly to possess a firearm ata place that the
individual knows, or has reasonable cause to believe, is a

public schosi zone.
Preservation of school safety must be a national

priority. Gun-Free School Zones would be a significant tool

in the hands of law enfork.Iment leficials assuring serious

penalties for those who knowingly and carelessly bring
firearms on to school grounds or their immediate vicinity.
The legislation is carefully crafted with exceptions for
persons who own or carry firearms in their own home,

unloaded and locked up in their own vehicle, or other
legitimate circumstances.

The Gun-Free School Zones Act would be most effective
in conjunction with two other legislative measures under
consideration in this Congress: 1) legislation to limit the
sale, manufacture, and distribution of assault weapons,
passed by the Senate as part of S. 1970, the omnibus
anticrime legislation; and 2) the Handgun Waiting Period
Act, H.R. 467, known as the Brady bill, passed by this
committee in July. NEA and PTA are actively working to
secure passage of both of these bills.

Together, we can eliminate violence in the schools. we

appreciate Representative Feighan's leadership in
introducing this measure, and pledge to support this
Subcommittee in efforts to see its enactment.

Thank you.
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Mr. FEIGHAN. Finally on the panel, Dr. Mark Widome.

STATEMENT OF MARK D. WIDOME, M.D., ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
OF PEDIATRICS, PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIVERSITY COLLEGE
OF MEDICINE, HERSHEY, PA. ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN
ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, WASHINGTON, DC
Dr. WIDOME. Thank you very much, Mr. Feighan. Thank you for

inviting the American Academy of Pediatrics to testify before this
panel. My name is Mark Widome. I am a pediatrician from Her-
shey PA. I am testifying today on behalf of the American Academy
of Pediatrics, whose 39 o°0 members are committed to protecting
children irom preventable injuries.

Of course we're here today to underscore the academy's strong
support of the Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990. Firearms are a
growing problem for our children and your subcommittee is to be
applauded for focusing sharper public attention on this problem.

Every year in the United States approximately 3,000 children
and adolescents die as a result of gunshot injuries. It's a mix of
homicides, suicides, and unintentional shootings. In addition, there
is an unknown but very large number of children who are seriously
injured, often irreversibly, but who survive.

It's estimated that in addition to the 10 gun deaths each day of
children and adolescents, there are 30 or 40 who are wounded. One
in every 25 admissions to American Pediatric Trauma Centers is
due to gunshot wounds; in fact, 10 or 11 percent of all pediatric
deaths are due to firearms.

For inner-city black adolescent boys and young men, firearms
are the leading cause of death in this country.

I hope this hearing will mark the beginning of the end of this
disastrous story. The legislation which we're discussing today
would make the children's environments safer. Guns have no busi-
ness being near children as they play in their homes, as they visit
their friends, or as they endeavor to study in school.

We adults must do all we can to ensure that guns do not come in
contact with our children. But saying that guns do not belong in
your schools is not enough. Guns near and in schools are coming
from somewhere, mild by all indications they're mostly coming from
homes. Keeping guns away from schools must be just one part of
getting guns entirely out of the environments of children.

In listening to some of the stories of Stockton, CA, and Win-
netka, IL, we may be misled to believe that this is a problem that's
just a matter of controlling a handful of deranged and disturbed in-
dividuals. But this is clearly not the case.

We'vo heard evidence this morning that it's a widespread prob-
lem. In fact, we could call it an epidemic. But it's an epidemic
that's being spread by people that are more like you and me than
we might care to admit. Guns, in fact, are a part of our entire
society.

Some say there are 100 million guns out there. Some say there
are 200 million. We don't really know. But they are used; they are
bought casually. It's a state of affairs that's absolutely too shocking
to citizens of the rest of the industrialized world. It's a problem of
epidemic proportions.
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Now it's not an epidemic of typhoid, scarlet fever, or polio. or
diphtheriagratefully, those are relics of the past. Yet the effect is
the same and the epidemic is contagious and it's spreading. It's in-
cubating in our towns and in our cities where the casual use of
guns ta.ts everyday instruments of business and negotiation status,
and the means of settling differences, are turning our school chil-
dren into victims. They don't even know what's happeaing.

We as a societyphysicians, educators, legislators, parents and
grandparentswe're all called upon to make some sense out of this
senseless waste of young lives.

The position of the American Academy of Pediatrics on this issue
is very clear. Based on our background in public health and pre-
ventive medicine, we conclude that children simply cannot coexist
in the same environment with firearms.

Children living in an environment with deadly weapons may die
of gunfireaccidental or intentionalas surely as children playing
in the street will be run over by cars, and as surely as children
swimming during a thunderstorm will be hit by lightning.

A public health principle that has withstood the test of time is
that you must separate in time and space children and the things
that will surely harm them. It's true for the measles virus, it's true
for drain cleaner, it's true for a contaminated supply of drinking
water, and it's true for guns.

Every other solution for the problem of gun violationand heav-
ens knows, there have been no shortage of suggestions for how we
might keep guns and keep our children, tooevery other solution
ignores this very basic principle. By ignoring this principle we are
sacrificing 10 children and adolescents today, tomorrow, and the
next day.

The question has been raisedand in fact, alluded to this morn-
ingwhether or not the limiting of guns from some geographic en-
vironments would begin to impinge upon our personal freedoms.
We say that it does notit does not if you will accept that with
freedom comes responsibility. Indeed, a safe society requires that
we accept controls. We control automobile driving on our high-
ways. We specify who can drive and under what conditions.

We specify the kind of electrical wiring we can install in our
homes. Copper is OK; aluminum is not.

We specify what kinds of toys can be sold to our children. Those
that pose a choking hazard, those that have sharp edges, and those
that are painted with lead paint are restricted. In fact, some of
these toys may be far more difficult to find than to purchase a
handgun.

Are we restricting personal freedom when we deny people access
to unpasteurized milk? Because we choose not to live with tubercu-
losis, we accept controls.

And now we're called upon to decide whether we choose to live
with brain injuries, paralyzed arms and legs of children; whether
we choose with a morning newspaper that routinely reports 8- and
10-year-olds who have been gunned down on their way to school.

Last year, the academy called together 30 experts from fields of
medicine, public health, the law, and so forth, as well as pareilts of
victims. Aye met in Chicago at a forum sponsored by the Henry J.
Kaiser Family Foundation. I can tell you that the central conclu-
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sion reached by that panel was that widespread availability of guns
is the singk factor most responsible for childhood deaths from
gunfire.

It was determined and recommended that in incremental steps, if
necessary, we as a society must begin to separate children from
guns.

If we're going to take this problem seriously, if we believe that
our kids are worth saving, isn't the schoolyard, the school bus, the
classroom and the lunchroom, aren't these appropriate places to
start?

Isn't it time to send a message that we care enough about our
childrenwhite children, black children, Hispanics, rich, poor
we'll insist on separating them from weapons because these are
barbaric relics of a less civilized society.

Let me conclude by making a plea for the need for continuing to
collect dataand I think that was also mentioned earlier this
morning. The data is scarce and sketchy. It's important that we
keep records. It would be our recommendation that gun violence in
schools, and particularly in our school systems, be a reportable
event, much the way measles and AIDS are reportable diseases.

It would be reasonable, for example, to add to the legislation
under consideration today, a requirement for schools to record and
report how often guns appear, and how often someone gets hurt. A
steady flow of this information would help keep us working on the
task at hand.

The greatest tragedy is that firearm deaths are among tht most
preventable of all childhood fatalities. Were guns not so readily
available, most of these deaths would be avoided.

Pediatricians are prepared to support your leadership and that of
this subcommittee to ensure that further preventable firearm
deaths and disabling injuries do not befall our children simply be-
cause we lack the political will to protect them.

Thank you very much. I'll be happy to answer any questions.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Thank you very much, Doctor. And I want to

thank all the members of this panel for their very helpful
testimony.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Widome follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARK D. WIDOME, M.D., ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF PEDIAT-
RICS, PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIVERSM COLLEGE or MEDICINE, HERSHEY, PA, ON
BEHALF OF THZ AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, WASHINGTON, DC

mr. Chairman, my name is Mark D. Widome, M.D., and I am an associate

professor of pediatrics at the Pennsylvania State University College of

Medicine in Hershey, Pennsylvania. In addition to my full-time

practice of general academic pediatrics, I am also chairman of the

American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Injury and Poison

Prevention. I appreciate the opport-nity to appear today on behalf of

the Academy, whose 39,000 pediatricians have a longstanding and deep

commitment to protect infants, children and adolescents from

preventable injuries.

More specifically, I am here of course to underscore the Academy's

strong support of the "Gun-Free School Zones Act of 1990" (H.R.3757),

which is sponsored by your colleague, Rep. Edward Feighan (D-Ohio).

Children and firearms are a growing problem in our society, end the

subcommittee is to be applauded for focusing sharper public attention

on this devastating area of childhood injury which too often goes

unmentioned. Under the "cloak" of Constitutional guarantees, our

children are being injured and worae--they are losing their lives and

their futures.

Relevant statistics offer little promise. For black adolescents and

young men, particularly, firearm injuries are the leading cause of

death. Overall, an estimated 135,000 students Tarried handguns to

school daily in 1987, and another 270,000 carried handguns to school at

least once, based on a survey of 11,000 students. Nearly 8.7 million

children and adolescents have access to handguns. Florida reported a

42-percent increase in gun incidents in schools auring 1987-88, and 86

percent of the guns that were traced came from the students homes.



54

2

California schools reported a 43-percent increase in student gun

confiscations in middle schools, and a 50-percent increase in high

schools over the past three years.

I hope this hearing will mark the beginning of the end of this

disastrous cycle. Thousands of children carry guns to school each

year; chi)dren are killed in schools by handguns and in school yards by

semiautomatic weapons; major urban trauma centers are reporting an

increase of 300 percent in the numbers of children treated for gunshot

wounds; and young children are being shot in re aliation for the gang

activities of their older siblings.

The legislation which we are discussing today would make children's

environments safer. Guns have no business being near children as they

play in their own homes, as they visit their friends', or as they

endeavor to study and learn at school. We adults must do all that we

can to ensure that guns do not come in contact with our children. But

saying that guns do not belong il,ear schools is not enough. Guns near

and in schools are coming from somewhere, and indications are that

these guns mostly come from homes. Keeping guns away from schools must

be just one part of getting guns entirely out of the environments of

chldren.

For obvious reasons. In a survey conducted by the Academy, it was

determined that one in six pediatricians has treated injuries caused by

handguns. Sixty-two percent of those injuries occurred during

unsupervised play with a gun found in the household. Nearly

95
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three-fourths of the pediatricians surveyed strongly agreed that they

and their colleagues should support community efforts to enact

gun-control legislation.

The Academy is focusing increased attention on the scourge of childhood

and adolescent firearm injuries. We are alarmed by the degree to which

the American firearm injury epidemic intrudes into the child and

adolescent population. We believe that the time is right for our

society to undertake initiatives to reduce the frequency of firearm

injury and death. Pediatricians are becoming involved in efforts to

reduce the prevalence of firearm injuries--as educators of parents, as

experts on children and adolescents, and as advocates in the political

process.

In 1988, a deranged woman carried her legally obtained weapons into a

grade school in Winnetka, Illinois, and started shooting

indiscriminately. One child was killed and several more injcred before

the assailant killed herself. The children who saw the carnage and the

community in which they live are still recovering. The months that

followed saw a number of copy-cat assaults in schools around the

country, some with deaths, all of them traumatic to the children and to

the communities.

Early in 1989, a deranged man carried hiE legally obtained arsenal of

assault rifles and handguns to a school yard in Stockton, California.

When he finished firing two minutes later, five children were dead.

Nearly 30 other children and a teacher were injured.



56

4

By such lurid accounts, the public might be misled that this is nothing

more than a problem of controlling a handful of deranged and disturbed

individuals--but it is not. We might believe that it is a problem

involving a small criminal elemen, that need only be eradicated from

our most desperate inner city neighborhoods--but it is not. It is an

epidemic that is being spread to, and being spread by, people who are

more like you and me than we perhaps care to admit. Guns, after all,

are a part of our general society, even a part of "polite" society.

They are bought and used casually throughout America, which disquieting

fact the rest of the civilized world regards with utter astonishment.

Firearms are a problem of epidemic proportion. I use the word epidemic

because it is, in the considered judgment of pediatricians, perfectly

apt. It is not an epidemic of typhoid, or of scarlet fever, or of..,

polio or diphtheria--those are gratefully behind us now. It is,

however, an epidemic that is spreading. It is incubating in our cities

and towns, where the accepted use of guns as everyday instruments of

business, negotiation, status, and as a means of settling differences,

are turning our schoolchildren into victims, usually at an age too

young to understand what is happening or why.

Every year . . thv United States approximately 3000 children and

adolescents die as the result of gunshot injuries. This is a mix of

howicides, suicides and unintentional shootings. In addi Aon, there is

an unknown but large number of children who are seriously injured

(often irreversibly) but who survive. It is estimated that in addition
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to the 10 gun deaths to children and adolescents that occur every day,

there are 30-40 children who are wounded. One in every 25 admissions

to American pediatric trauma centers is due to gunshot wounds. In

1987, gun injuries were the fourth-leading cause of unintentional

injury death for children ages 14 and under.

As a society, we are all of us--physicians, educators, legislators,

parents and grandparents--called upon to make some sense out of this

senseless waste of young lives. We are losing our children; bright

futures are being extinguished.

The position of the Academy on this issue could not be clearer. It is

the product of everything which we pediatricians know about the health,

growth, development and needs of our youngest citizens. It is based on

our background in public health and preventive medicine. It is simply

that children cannot coexist in an environment with firearms. Children

living in proximity to deadly weapons may die of gunfire (accidental or

intentional) as surely as children playing in the street may be run

over by cars, and as surely as children swimming during a thunderstorm

may be hit by lightning.

It is axiomatic, and instructive, that children must be separated, in

time and space, from things that harm them. It is true for the measles

virus, it is true for drain cleaner, it is true for a contaminated

supply of drinking water, and it is true for guns. Yet putative

"solutions" persist--hopeless proposals by persons who argue (in the

face of mounting evidence to the contrary) that we can keep all our
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guns and shield all our children. The result of this improvident

claim? We continue to sacrifice 10 children and adolescents today, 10

more tommorrow, and 10 more every day thereafter.

would prudent restrictions on guns in sone environments egregiously

curb our freedom? Not if one accepts that with freedom comes

responsibility: responsibility to our famines, our communities, our

schools and our children. Indeed, a safe society requires that we

accept some controls. We control automobile driving on our

highways--we specify who can drive and under what conditions. We

define the kind of electrical wiring that we can install in our

homos--copper is permitted, aluminum is not. We specify what kinds of

toys can be sold to our children--restrictions are placed on those that

pose a choking hazard, those that t re sharp edges and those with lead

paint. tIn fact, some of these toys may be far more difficult to

purchase than i a handgun.) Now we are called upon to decide whether

we choose to continue to live with brain injuries, paralyzed arms and

legs, and with morning newspaper reports of children gunned down on

their way to or from or during school.

Last year, the Academy called together 30 experts from fields including

medicine, public health, the law, and injury prevention, as well as

parents of victims. They gathered in Chicago to participate in a forum

cn guns and children sponsored by the Henry J. Kaiser Family

Foundation. The central conclusion reached by that distinguished group

was that widespread availability of guns is the single factor most

responsible for childhood deaths from gunfire. It was determined that,
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in incremental steps if necessary, we as a society must begin to

separate our children from guns.

If we are going to take this problem seriously, if we believe that our

children's lives are worth saving, aren't schoolyards, school buses,

classrooms and lunchrooms appropriate places to start? Isn't it time

to send out the message that we care enough about our children--white,

black, Hispanic, rich and poor alike--to insist on separating them from

weapons which the rest of the Western world views as relics of

barbarism, instruments of less civilized societies governed more by

impulse and violence than by thoughtfulness and reason?

Conclusion

The carnage caused by guns among children and adolescents

occasionally receives media attention. However, systematic and

sustained attention to the problem has been lacking. Part of the

reason for this is the scarcity of data concerning the involvement of

children in the gun epidemic, and a lack of necessary detail in the

data that are available. The Academy urges Congress to take steps to

ensure that proper records are kept, so that the gravity of the

situation can be properly assessed and that steps can be taken to end

the maiming and killing of our children. Gunshot injuries should be

reportable and reported, just as are cases of measles and AIDS. It

would be reasonable, for example, to add to the legislation under

consideration today a requirement for schools to record and report how
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often guns appear at school, where they come from, and how often

someone gets hurt. A steady flow of this sobering infoxmation would

help to keep us working on the task of reducing gun injuries to

children.

The greatest tragedy in the facts which I have presented today is that

firearm deaths are among the most preventable of all childhood

fatalities. Were guns not so readily available, most of these deaths

would be avoided. Pediatricians are prepared to support your

leadership, and that of this committee, to ensure that further

preventable firearm deaths and disabling injuries do not befall our

children simply because we lack the political will to protect them.
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Mr. FEIGHAN. MS. Lautman, I wonder if you could address one of
the concerns that ri colleague from New Hampshire raised earli-
er, and that is tly. incidence of gun use in school zones, school-
yards, involving either adult students, other adults, or students
whose age would subject them possibly to the adult criminal justice
system.

Apparently in one of your reports which my colleague has re-
viewed, there was not significant evidence of incidence where there
would be prosecution of someone as an adult. I wonder if that is a
fair interpretation of the data as you understand it, or if that data
actually is available.

Ms. LAUTMAN. The report that Congressman Douglas was read-
ing from was simply done to address the issue of kids victimizing
other kids. That's why there are no reports of adults in that. We
were looking simply at the increasing violence where the perpetra-
tors were indeed children themselves.

As we look at the data we've collected from newspaper clippings,
the reports that we've looked at that some persons do keep, we find
that while the majority of offenders in school buildings, on school
grounds, are youthsthe majority between the ages of 14 and 17
there are large numbers, and I don't have the specific numbers
here todaybut there are large numbers of kids between the ages
of 17 and 21 and large numbers of adults standing on street corners
dealing drugs. We see as many drive-by shootings that are commit-
ted by people who are not juveniles.

So that the numbers of adults that are committing the offenses
in and around school grounds is very large from the data we've
seen. I'd be happy to provide the subcommittee with more complete
data on that when we can pull it together.

Mr. FEIGHAN. That would be very helpful if you could, just so
that we have a sense of the population that this legislation would
be impacting.

[The information was not submitted.]
Mr. FiriGHAN. Chief Kovacic, I had the opportunityI think it

might have been prior to your arrival in the committee room this
morningto talk with Mr. Cook about a chart that you had sub-
mitted as part of your testimony dramatizing the significant in-
crease in the incidence of gun use in the Cleveland school systems.

I don't have it immediately before me but I think that the chart
reflected an almost 100-percent increase in incidence between 1985
or 1986 and 1990.

As you indicated in your testimony, Chief, so far in 1990 we have
witnessed a 17-percent increase over last year, and there are sever-
al months remaining in the year.

Have you had the opportunity to reflect on this significant in-
crease and arrive at any conclusions as to what you think is hap-
pening in our system, which I suspect, and Mr. Cook suspected as
well, was typical of what is happening in urban areas across the
country?

What are the factors that are contributing to such a significant
annual increase?

Mr. KOVACIC. Congressman, I believe that what we're witnessing
in Cleveland is the beginnings of organized gangs trying to take
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over drug trafficking, extortion of schoolchildren, and a myriad of
criminal activities that were scattered in the past.

These are gang members who furnish school-age students with
weapons and send them into the schools. They will frequent the
area of the schools to get together with those students who are still
there.

I think that the other side of it is, it almost becomes self-preser-
vation the way other youngsters see this; they are being intimidat-
ed by these hoodlums; and so in some cases they are carrying a
weapon for self-preservation. That's what I feel is happening, cou-
pled, of course, with the drug problem, which is what most gangs
struggle overfighting for that trade.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Chief, I want to address an issue that you raised in
your testimony regarding the exemption for law enforcement offi-
cersFederal, State, and localwhich clearly we want to accom-
plish and we don't want any ambiguity in the legislation on that.

It was my understanding from speaking with our legislative
counsel's office in the preparation of this legislation that would
cover law enforcement officersthe language that we havein the
scope of their duties.

Is it your interpretation as you read the legislation that just a
very modest amendment would specifically exempt law enforce-
ment officers and resolve any ambiguity that exists in this pro-
posed statute?

Mr. KONTACIC. Yes, it could lead to different interpretations by
various layers of governmentschool government, so forth and so
on. This language would be very specific and take away that area
that sort of gray areathat seems to exist now under the present
law.

I have several police officers who are attorneys, and I asked
them to research the law. Their feeling was, yes, we probably are
exempted but they, too, felt that a clear statement of that exemp-
tion is necessary.

Mr. FEIGHAN. I appreciate your pointing that out and your com-
mentary on it because we definitely want that exemption very
clear in our legislation.

Ms. Lautman, if I could ask you again, I was told recently that
Dade Countyor maybe I even saw this in the extended version of
your testimonythat Dade County currently has a gun awareness
class.

Are you familiar with that curriculum requirement?
Ms. LAUTMAN. Yes, I am. In fact, the Center to Prevent Handgun

Violence wrote that curriculum in its program in conjunction with
Youth Crime Watch of Dade County and the Dade County public
schools.

Mr. FEIGHAN. How long has that been in effect?
Ms. LAUTMAN. Since December of last year.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Has anyone had the opportunity in that relatively

short timeframe to evaluate the impact of that curricula
requirement?

Ms. LAUTMAN. There has been preliminary evaluations done. Our
evaluation shows that students are learning a lesson that guns are
dangerous, that the long-term effects of gun violence are tragic,
and what can happen to them if they bring guns to school.
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The Miami Herald reported a decrease this year in the number
of gun incidents and gun deaths among students since the program
kickoff. And they have partially credited the gun awareness pro-
gram with that decrease in violence in Dade County schools.

Mr. FEIGHAN. At what level is that curriculum requirement?
MS. LAUTMAN. It's kindergarten through 12th grade.
Mr. FEIGHAN. Dr. Widome, if I could ask you, the written testi-

mony that we had from the National Education AssociationMr.
Packerreferred to post-traumatic-strew syndrome. Post-traumat-
ic-stress syndrome is a condition with which I'm familiar with
regard to Vietnam veterans but not with regard to children.

I wonder if you could address that issue from your professional
perspective. Explain to us what that is, what the impact is on
American schoolchildren.

Dr. WIDOME. I think over the past 10 or 15 years, we continue to
learn more about the emotional lives of children. And we've
learned how really some children give signals to express the emo-
tional stress that they're having. It could be stress from an illness;
it could be stress from an automobile crash that they were involved
in; it could be stress from gunfire. And particularly harmful is the
problem of stress associated with seeing a friend or a loved one, a
parent, an older brother or sister, being hurt, or being killed.

Children will sleep poorly, children will eat poorly, some children
will even grow poorly. Children will be unable to do their school-
work, will be unable to enjoy life. And it's a process that can be
well documented, not only in the year after the occurrence, but
even for years later.

It's analogous to the post-traumatic-stress syndrome that you
mentioned, Mr. Feighan, that we saw in people returning from
Vietnam. The problem is it's only been more recently recognized in
children, but the impact is the same or greater.

We're particularly concerned about the effects of gun violence on
adults, the effect that that has on children. I think if you look at
places like Winnetka, IL, for example, you will see an entire com-
munity of children, many of whom did not witness what went on in
that school, who were having these kinds of problems.

So I think our children are growing up in that environment. I
think, unfortunately, we're going to see more and more of it
something we think about in New York City and Washington, DC,
perhaps in Chicago and Los Angeles. But I was speaking the other
day with a colleague of mine who spent 12 years as a pediatric sur-
geon in Richmond, VAa town of 200,000, maybe a metropolitan
area of 600,000and it was a routine occurrence, he told me, to see
ambulances arriving from schools, and seeing entire families expe-
riencing emotional turmoil through the hospitalization, through
the period of rehabilitation, and for months thereafter.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Thank you. Again I want to thank the members of
this panel. I think you've been exceptionally helpful in a very chill-
ing fashion, painting a very broad picture for us, explaining the di-
mensions of this problem in our country.

Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES [presiding]. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Pennsylvania.
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Mr. GEKAS. Yes, I thank the Chair.
I suppose it's been apparent from the tenor of the questions that

we posed and some of the statements that we've made, and from
the accumulation of testimony that you've heard thus far from
yourselves, your colleagues, that we all are interested in doing
something about the subject; and how is the best way to approach
it becomes the overall problem.

Education among the populous comes forward as a number one
prerequisite, in my judgment, no matter what legislation we pass
or fail to pass here.

I wanted to ask Mr. Packer if he had heard today, because I had
not, about the existence of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and
Firearms outreach program in which it was stated that some
41,000 youngsters have been exposed to this kind of forum in the
past. Have you heard of that program?

Mr. PACKER. I personally have not heard of it. Others in my asso-
ciation might have, but perhaps at our local level. We have 12,000
local affiliates, and there might have been contacts there.

Mr. GEKAs. I think it would be helpful for us if you would,
through your association, determine where this has occurred, and
wh!.t the results are, and how the administration of the particular
school evaluates it, and what impact it might have had on the chil-
dren if there are some conclusions drawn from these things. I think
that is an important feature, because an alternative to this legisla-
tioA, which the chairman is advocating and which we were discuss-
ing, might be to further this outreach on the Bureau's part. So I
think, in conjunction with your work, we ought to be beneficiaries
of what statistics you can give us on that.

Mr. PACKER. We would be happy to do that.
[The information follows:]
The NEA has not had any contact with the BATF Outreach Program to date. The

Bureau apparently provides agents to speak at schools at the request of a local
schooi adminib.L ator and has not worked with teacher groups. However, several
NEA iepresentatives will be meeting with BATF staff in October to develop a work-
ing relationship in order to publicize the Bureau's outreach efforts among NEA
members and affiliates.

Mr. GEKAS That brings us in line with Ms. Lautman's report
that part of the curriculum in this one instance that you are talk-
ing about raises the awareness of our children as to the overall
consequences of gun use, gun violence, et cetera. So, again, we are
on the same beam in trying to get the message out. This is very
salutary, in my judgment, to see unanimity on talking about it
more and making awareness a top priority.

Dr. Widome, in his statement, was emphasizing increasing the
volume or the tenor of data gathering. But what I want to ask you,
Dr. Widome, is this. Right now, a physician in the Commonwealth
of Pennsylvania, and I suppose elsewhere, has to report a gunshot
wound, of course. So we have that body of information already
lodged. You are suggestingand I am taking this into account, be-
cause I think it is importantthat the school administrations be
mandated, if they don't undergo willingly the process of reporting
each incident of gun possession, gun use, or gun exposure of some
type in the schools. Is that what you are talking about?
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Dr. WIDOME. Exactly, Mr. Geke.s. I think, as in so many prob-
lems, we have got an iceberg with both the tip and the main mass
of the problem, and we have heard some documentation today from
surveys about how frequently children take guns to school.

But I think the data still needs to be collected with more specific-
itythe types of guns, where they are coming from, what grades,
what geographic distribution. We collect data for a great number of
things in this country, particularly for a variety of reportable ill-
nesses, and invariably this data has been helpful in directing us
toward strategies and countermeasures. I think we are little bit
behind in terms of guns, and I 'Junk it would be a perfectly reason-
able thing to do to have the appropriate government agencyand I
don't know what that agency might bedevelop better data on ex-
actly how much of a gun environment the school environment is.

Mr. GEKAS. I think you may be correct.
We heard testimony from the Bureau in which they, when re-

sponding to a call from a school district, will trace the origin of a
firearm and so forth. So presumably they will have recorded then
that particular incident. But there are probably many other occa-
sions in which the school district never contacts any agency but
handles it on its own or somehow considers it so minor that it
doesn't bring in another agency, and that would go unrecorded.

One other question. A physician, as we said, is required to give a
report on a gunshot wound in Pennsylvania and elsewhere, I trust.
But there is no requirement, is there, for them to report a case in
which they definitely make a diagnosis that this was emotional
stress drawn from a gun incident? Is that correct?

Dr. WIDOME. That is correct. That data is not collected.
Mr. GEKAS. I am wondering if, within the medical community,

there ought to be some movement toward seeing if we can collate
that into the whole body of statistics having to do with gun
incidents.

Dr. WIDOME. I think that is a suggestion that clearly deserves
some consideration. It is more difficult because of a matter of defi-
nitions, obviously.

Mr. GEKAS. Yes.
Dr. WIDOME. But there is no question that we are seeing in the

medical literature, which is a good reflection of what is happening
on an underlying basiswe are certainly seeing, we are recogniz-
ing, stress syndromes and effects on families with far greater fre-
quency than we did in the past.

Mr. Gzx As. Would this, do you envision, violate the physician-pa-
tient relationship of confidentiality in any way?

Dr. WIDOME. 'Well, you know, we report a great number of dis-
eases, and there is opportunity to report product-related hazards
without identifying information for epidemiologic purposes, and I
don't see any reason why that couldn't be done to better define the
effects of gunfire.

Mr. GEKAS. I thank the panel.
Mr. HUGHES. The gentleman from New Hampshire.
Mr. Dom!. As. Chief Kovacic, I take it, if senate bill 52 becomes

law in Ohio, you would have a law on the books that your police-
men could enforce.

Mr. Kov Am. That is correct.
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Mr. DOUGLAS. If this bill, H.R. 3757, becomes law, there is noth-
ing there that your policemen can enforce.

Mr. KOVACIC. No, sir.
Mr. DOUGLAS. So you support it, even though it won't have any

effect in the city of Cleveland in terms of your hundreds of police
officers.

Mr. KOVACIC. It will have an effect, sir.
Mr. DOUGLAS. How?
Mr. KOVACIC. We can hold and detain people for a variety of

things. If we find somebody counterfeiting U.S. money, we can haul
them before the Secret Service. My program would be that in these
areas where these weapons are deliberately taken into the school
area and used in a crime, that we ask ATF' to prepare the Federal
court cases. Sure, we can detain, we can hold, we can turn them
over to the Federal Government and give them additional cases.

In Ohio, we had a law passed on using a weapon in an armed
robbery, and it was accompanied by a great deal of publicity, which
I feel a bill of this type would need. Our armed robberies with
weapons dropped way down. I think this would have the same
effect that, with the proper publicity campaign, the bringing of
weapons into that school area would diminish greatly.

Mr. DOUGLAS. But it would be better, would it not, for you, as a
law enforcement officer, if you didn't have to split jurisdictionin
other words, if you could just keep it all within your own
department?

Mr. KOVACIC. Oh, no, sir. I like the idea of going to the Federal
Government on a variety of things. We work very closely in Cleve-
land with all the Federal agencies, and we find out that, when you
really want to drive something home, that is the way to go. If we
were to try and cope with the drug problem on our own, we would
be stymied. If we tried to go against the gangs on our own, we
would meet with very little success, and what we are trying to do
here is keep guns where they belong, in the fields, on the target
range, and the last place in the world that a gun belongs is in a
school zone.

Mr. DOUGLAS. I agree with you, and that is why I am looking for
what will work.

You heard ATF indicate that they don't have the manpower to
administer this law. Were you here when that gentleman testified?

Mr. KOVACIC. I believe I caught something along that line, yes.
Mr. DOUGLAS. What would happen to a typical 14-year-old, 15- to

16-year -ld, under Ohio law? Keep in mind that ATF said, under
Federal law, even if you detain the kid, nothing is going to happen,
so they are going to give them right back to you. Now what are you
going to do with this kid-16, who pulled a gun on a teacher? A 14-
year-old pulled a gun on a fellow student in a men's room? What
will happen to that kid under Ohio law?

Mr. KOVACIC. He would be turned over to the juvenile court, and
if it were judged by the juvenile court that the Ase was serious
enough, and if he met a certain age criterion, he would be held
through the common police court.

However, I think that what you have here is the aider and abet-
tor statutes. I don't think that an 11- or a 15-year-old youngster is
going to get a gun pretty much on his own. TI ?. kind that I am
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concerned about are when these gang leaders, who know the age
differentials, present a youngster with a gun and send them into
that school. Under aider and abettor statutes, if the offense is seri-
ous enough that ATF feels they want to step in, they could go after
the person who furnished them with that weapon to bring into that
school zone, and then the other end of it is, for the first time we
will get a national series of statistics on just exactly how serious
this problem is and what areas are being hit the hnrdest.

Mr. DOUGLAS. If you have 100 kids involved in school gun inci-
dents in your State, how many are under age? How many are
minors?

Mr. KOVACIC. The only thing I can tell you, Mr. Douglas, is that
my observation of the past several years has been that they are all
very close to the age of 18, the breaking point in Ohio for a
juvenile.

Mr. DOUGLAS. But they are under it.
Mr. KOVACIC. Some are under; some are over.
Mr. DOUGLAS. What are most?
Mr. KOVACIC. I would have to say most are probably under the

age of 18.
Mr. DOUGLAS. And Ms. Lautman's figures, all of her incidents

were under the age, which leads me to my concern. Mr. Packer
says we should pass this to send a signal. I am really concerned
that we do something about it, not that we just pass a signal and
say we have solved school violence when, in fact, ATF isn't going to
prosecute because most of them are kids. You folks all know that
the juvenile system doesn't work very well.

Isn't the answer perhaps a model law that the States could get
passed that would cover both aiding and abettingnamely, adults
arming kids that they know will go into the juvenile system and
therefore escape real justice, as well as to provide something that
would be immediate, which would be that for kids violating the law
they are automatically treated as adults: There is no certification;
you don't have a hearing. You are a kid in school above the age of
15 with a firearm; that's it; you are an adult; you are going to be
indicted, tried, and treated, and jailed exactly as if you were Mr.
Kovacic's age or my age. Now that would send a strong message
and, in fact, would probably do a heck of a lot more to clean up the
system, don't you think, than having ATF handing these kids back
to you when they find out they are under age?

Mr. KOVACIC. No, I have to disagree with you. I think that the
ATF and the Cleveland Police Department working in this area
would have an impact, a bigger impact than the Cleveland Police
Department has alone.

We also get into the area where these youngsters are crossing
city lines witi) a great deal of immunity. In my community alone,
it would require the banding together of about 60 or 70 different
law enforcement agencies just to gat the intelligence information
that could be gotten by using a Federal agency as a central reposi-
tory of the data collected and the information collected.

Mr. DOUGLAS. Let me follow that up, because I want to deal with
the problem likewise. You think that the existing juvenile laws
when you get these kids back are more than adequate to handle it,
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that the punishment fits the crime under our current juvenile
system such as in your State or mine?

Mr. KONTACIC. I think that the biggest flaw in the juvenile system
is the lack of detention space, and that is a problem that cannot be
solved by passing laws.

Mr. DOUGLAS. So I am still looking at down the road, assuming
the ATF agent comes, you have made an arrest, you are holding
the kid, and they say, "Well, he is only 16," and you heard the guy
say, "If they are under age, we don't want them," and a majority of
your problems are under age, all If Ms. Lautman's casesevery
single oneare under age. So I am talking about the real world
now. The ATF guy says, "Chief, he is back on your watch." Your
juvenile system isn't going to serve as a deterrent to that kid, be-
cause that is why they armed the kids in the first place; they know
that it isn't going to work. They will be out on the street how soon?
Months?

Mr. KovAcic. Days sometimes.
Mr. DOUGLAS. Days?
Mr. KONTACIC. That is correct.
Mr. DOUGLAS. SO, in the end, after we have had this great media

blitz, the kids will figure out, "Hey, this doesn't amount to any-
thing any more than robbing a grocery store"you know. "We are
back on the street, we are back in school, and the new law didn't
do anything." Is that the answer, to certify these kids, or treat
them as adults instantly so that they do --It packed away for 5
years?

Mr. KONTACTC. Mr. Douglas, I can agree with much of what you
are saying, but I think that the point here is this. Most of the
weapons used are handguns. By establishing that zone, that 1,000-
foot zone, around an urban school, you have insulated that school
from the discharge of that firearm, be it accidental or purposeful.

Most schools in the urban area consist ofa large portion of that
school is made out of glass. A handgun fired at close proximity to
the glass will penetrate the glass and injure a child inside that
school. This law, by establishing a 1,000-foot area around that
school--and that is the basics of this law, not whether somebody is
15, or 18, or 50the basics of this law are to prevent a handgun, or
a weapon, from being discharged within that area. Now we don't
want to wait until the gun is actually fired, and so you have this
portion of the bill that deals with bringing it into this area.

If you look at an urban area and an urban school and you get
about 1,000 feet away from that school, you will find that it is very
difficult to get a clear shot at the school; it is going to hit some-
thing else; it is going to hit a garage, it is going to hit another
house.

But I think that the purpose of this lawwhether they are 16 or
36, if they have that gun, the purpose of this law is to keep them
from discharging that gun within 1,000 feet of the school.

Mr. DOUGLAS. OK. 13ut, Chief. this could be done under State
law. Ohio could pass such a law. What bothers me is your point:
This is great for urban schools. But when Congress passes a law, it
includes States like mine. Every time in a rural school district you
drive by the rural school, you have committed a 5-year felony
under Federal law if you haven't complied with all the strictures of

73



69

this. Now that is ridiculous. Every time we have hunting season in
New Hampshire, you could theoretically have a road block, and in
some little two-room schoolhouse out in Landaff, NH, that is 40
feet from the road, in a town of 300 people, everyone is going to get
arrested. That is why this should be lefc to the States or to a State
option, because it isn't going to work in rural areas.

Mr. FEIGHAN. Would the gentleman yield on that point?
Mr. DOUGLAS. Yes.
Mr. FEIGHAN. I think that it is unlikely, since BATF has already

told us the burdens that they have, that they are likely to pursue a
case against a hunter in your community that is caught in a road-
block on his way to hunting. But, in any event--

Mr. DOUGLAS. But it could happen.
Mr. FEIGHAN [continuing]. I am not so sure that it could happen.

But beside the point, it certainly is not something that is going to
lead to proseeution.

I do think it is important that we recognize that in existing Fed-
eral law we have provisions for the treatment of juveniles as
adults. Essentially as young as age 15, for crimes of violence, a
youth can be tried as an adult and that should not be overlooked.
So while we are talking about what appears to be at least a prepon-
derance of incidents involving children under the age of 18, the ma-
jority of them, in fact, would be prosecutable under Federal law.

I appreciate the gentleman's yield.
Mr. DOUGLAS. If I also may ask just one other question, and then

I am through, what is the percentage of incidents in the Cleveland
schools involving the use of kr ives?

Mr. Kovacw. I couldn't answer that question now. I would have
to go back and get it.

Mr. DouGLAs. Is it only guns that are the weapon of choice in the
Cleveland schools, or are there also knife incidents as well?

Mr. KOVACIC. No, there are cases where youths have used base-
ball bats, hatchets, a variety of objects. But 'le devastating thing
about a gun is that those other weapons are pretty personal, it is
very much one on one. You fire a weapon in a school, you don't
know where that bullet is going to wind up, and I think that is
why the firearms are so singled out, because it is so devastating
and the potential for striking a child is so great in the school. That
is why we go for stata on guns as opposed to knives.

Mr. DOUGLAS. it is currently against the law, anyway, for kids to
be having firearms, isn't it?

MT. KOVACIC. Yes.
Mr. DOUGLAS. So I guess you folks have more confidence that

Congress passing a law will immediately change the behavior of
kids who are already violating the law today. What I am concerned
with is, wouldn't a metal detector at an urban school pick up the
knives, the shivs, the guns, and everything else? If all the kids
knew that they had to go through a metal detector, just as I am
sure your courthouses have laws against guns in courthouses, but if
I was a judge, I would not rely on that law, I would want a metal
detector out in the hall, because I know that criminals aren't going
to obey the law, that is why they are coming in the buthrling.
Wouldn't that be the most effective way to know, if you are a
teacher in a classroom, that the odds are now much higher, not
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that a Federal law was passed but that there is a metal detector
there and every morning they file through it?

Mr. Kov AcIc. I don't think that the passage of law, in and of
itself, would deter too much of anything.

Mr. DOUGLAS. I agree with you.
Mr. KOVACIC. But I think enforcement, maximum sentencing,

and those kinds of things, coupled with a campaign that, if you
bring a gun into a school zone, you are going to do State time as
well as Federal time, and it is going to be a long time. That kind of
a campaign, I think, would have an impact, coupled with the fact
that some of these punks that supply these weapons would be going
away for a long period of time.

As far as the metal detectors are concerned, if the schools
wanted to put those up, we would probably support them on that.
But, again, the violence isn't just in the schools, it is in the school-
yards, it is in the areas around the schools, and a metal detector
would not in any way influence that kind of conduct outside of the
school.

Mr. DOUGLAS. OK.
All right. Thank you, Chief.
Mr. KOVACIC. Thank you.
Mr. HUGHES. I thank the gentleman.
This has ')een an excellent panel, and I want to thank our col-

league from Ohio for working with the staff and structuring this
particular hearing.

I have a number of questions.
Chief, thank you. I understand from staff that you rearranged

your schedule to be here today, and we certainly appreciate that
very, very much.

I am interested in Ohio Senate bill 52 which you testified to ear-
lier. I think the point you made was that you prefer the bill before
this subcommittee, the Feighan bill, over S. 52 because it is broad-
er. S. 52 is just crafted to deal with the use of a firearm in a school
facility. What is wrong with getting the legislature in Ohio to
broaden thatthey obviously have the jurisdiction to do soto
cover 1,000 feet if that be their intent?

Mr. KW/AMC. I would support that too, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HUGHES. Have you contacted the legislature to make that

suggestion to them? Because that would seem to be a very good
suggestion.

Mr. KOVACIC. I have not at this point, sir, but I will.
Mr. HUGHES. I was very interested in some of the data you had

collected. That is about the most complete data I have seen from a
police department on the number of firearms involved at school fa-
cilities. I wonder if you can give me any idea about the average age
of the youngsters involved in those incidents.

It is obvious that since 1983, the period that you studied, from
1983 to 1990, that the incidence of the abuse of firearms in and
around school facilities has increased significantly. What can you
tell us about the average age of the youngsters?

Mr. KOVACIC. Mr. Chairman, I didn't prepalre any data on that,
but just based on my knowledge of the situation, I would say that
the majority are under the age of 18.
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Mr. HUGHES. Yes. The reason I ask that is as a follow up to the
questions from my colleague from New Hampshire, because I am
sure all of us agree that it is becoming increasingly a problem. We
all want to do the most effective thing, and the problem that I
have, which I have already indicatedI am not very discreet about
my questioningis that we are not structured at the Federal level
to run street investigations. Street crime is prosecuted generally by
State and local authorities. We don't have the assets, the inform-
ants, the capacity. We don't have the structure to deal with juve-
niles systematically throughout the country. We have some facili-
ties here in DC. We have a special situation in DC, being that it is
the seat of our government. But, frankly, we are not equipped. We
have no juvenile facilities to speak of. In fact, we have inadequate
facilities for adult offenders, as you do in Ohio. You almost have to
make an appointment to go to jail today, because we don't have fa-
cilities. But we are not equipped; we don't have the U.S. attorneys
to prosecute juvenile cases.

Our declination policyby that I mean dumping on local units of
governmentis terrible. In areas like bank robberies, we decline
prosecution in many instances. At one time, we had a declination
policy with regard to marijuana of a couple of tons. It has only
beenwhat? Eight years ago, Mr. Feighan, we had the policy. That
is because we didn't have resources to prosecute cases.

Then you raise some additional questions. If you are 101 feet
from a schoolafter you get over the arguments as to whether it is
a Federal case under this bill or a State case, if you are 101 feet
and you commit an offense, it is a State offense; if you are within
the 1,000 feet, it becomes a Federal offense.

What policy do you use with regard to treating juveniles as adult
offenders? I frankly think the States should make that determina-
tion. My colleague from New Hampshire and I have a disagree-
ment over what role we should play in the Federal Government,
but I happen to agree with him that we ought to be reviewing
throughout the country our treatment of adult offenders. I think
we need to start treating more youthful offenders as adult offend-
ers, particularly with regard to heinous offenses.

So those are all questions that concern me. We all want to try to
channel our energies and resources in the most effective manner to
deal with the problem. It is an increasing problem. But I wonder
whether the answer is not possibly attempting to develop more
help through support help from ATF, which has expertise in work-
ing with units of government such as yours where you have a par-
ticular problem. For example, the Cleveland school system could
make a request for, let's say, a task force operation to come in and
assist you where you have a particular problem, or where we have
interstate problems, which happens, I am sure, to some degree. But
the problems you are describing are intergovernmental but not
necessarily interstate.

I suspect that leg e have weapons crossing into your city from
other jurisdictions around you triggering a need for some coordina-
tion among the units of government. But, again, isn't that some-
thing that is best handled by State and local government?

Mr. KOVAC1C. Mr. Chairman, it may well be. There is one ele-
ment, however, that I think has been overlooked, and that is the
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fact that we have had gangs in the city of Cleveland for some time
which have created some minor problems. We have identified gang
mem'oers coming from Los Angeles, Chicago, Detroit, and other
areas of the country, coming into the Cleveland area and trying to
organize our gangs. In some instances, it is over the supply of
drugs. We have reason to believe that they are also supplying them
with weapons. Our schools are deeply involved in the struggle to
keep these youngsters from joining these gangs.

Very recently, we identified some members of the Cripps, which
is a California-based gang, recruiting members in one of our parks.
We arrested 97 young people in that park. One of them had a
weapon. There is no doubt that the Cripps would have access to
weapons and be able to bring them into the Ohio area, as would
people from Chicago and Detroit. Those are the kinds of things
that we would look to the Federal Government to help us with.

Mr. HUGHES. And I think rightfully so. That is one of the reasons
I favor the expansion of the Organized Crime Drug Enforcement
Task Force operations. ATF becomes a very important adjunct, be-
cause you can't talk about drugs today and not talk about guns,
they art interrelated. It is unusual when you make a major bust if
you don't seize some weapons at the same time.

So I quite agree with you. I think that that is a problem that we
need to deal with through our task force operations.

We haven't done, in my judgment, at the Federal level the job
that we need to do in beefing up our task forces. So that when a
city like Cleveland has particular problems, it can make a request
to the Federal Government for assistance, and then we could move
a mobile task force in there to try to deal with the problems. Prob-
lems such as you have just described where there is interstate
transportation of weapons perhaps and controlled substances are
involved and there is a reason to try to develop some intelligence
gathering on a regional basis that may cross State lines. You are
absolutely right. We need to do more in that area.

But that is a different problem. I am talking about the average
if you can call itrun-of-the-mill case involving a youngster who
walks to a corner store that happens to be located within 1,000 feet
of a school, where kids hang out, and carries a firearm, and that
concerns me. The question is: Who can best deal with that? I am
not persuaded that we should not be attempting to assist local
police departments and State organizations in developing State
strategies to deal with that.

S. 52 would be an ideal vehicle, it seems to me, to do precisely
what Mr. Feighan wants to do, just like we have done. You have a
drug-free school zone; that is a State statute. The Feds have come
in by way of support, but States have passed those laws, and it
makes abundant good sense for us not to try to create another area
of jurisdiction and then not adequately fund it.

How many school districts do we have, Mr. Packer, in the
country?

Mr. PACKER. There are 16,000 public school districts with about
100,000 schools.

Mr. HUGHES. Sixteen thousand.
Mr. PACKER. With 100,000 schools.
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Mr. HUGHES. With 100,000 schools. You see, we have more school
districts, far more school districts, than we have special agents. We
havewhat?-1,800 special agents I think was the testimony-
1,800 special agents, not to mention no facilities, no ability to deal
with juvenile offenders. I mean we don't handle very many juve-
nile offenders in the Federal system. We would have to create a
whige new system to deal with that.

Do you have any idea, Mr. Packer, of the number of firearms
that are involved in the 5,200 secondary schoolteacher assaults in
schools each month?

Mr. PACKER. I don't have that information with me, but we can
try to find it.

Mr. HUGHES. Can you furnish that to us?
Also, the number of firearms that were involved in the some

282,000 secondary school student attacks, physical attacks, each
month. The figures are astronomical, and it pomts up that there is
a serious problem that we need to deal with. If you have the data
on how many of those assaults involve firearms, it would also be
interesting.

[The information follows:]
The data we presented comes from a 1978 report to Congress by the National In-

stitute of Education of the U.S. Depa rtment of Education. This report"Violent
Schools-Safe Schools"is the most recant comprehensive study in violence in our
Nation's schools. The report found that 282,000 secondary school students (out of a
total at the time of 21 million secondary school students) were attacked at school on
a monthly basis. While the report did not provide specific data on gun-related inci-
dents, it found that only four percent of these attacks resulted in injuries requiring
medical attention.

Regarding teachers, 5,200 of the 1.1 million seconda*r schoolteachers were phys-
ically attacked in school in a 1-month period. Compared to students, a much larger
proportion, 20 percent, required medical treatment.

Mr. HUGHES. For instance, I am aware in my own home town
that the kids congregate at lunch time. They are permitted in my
home town to go out to lunch. They walk to shops that are a little
more than 1,000 feet away and that is where they congregate, and,
of course, that presents the problems that I described previously.
You would have, basically, no jurisdiction. If they happened to be
in that shop, they would be treated as a State offender, and if they
were caught with a firearm, using it or not using it, just possessing
it, within 1,000 feet, why, it would be Federal.

I am also very happy to learn that NEA has joined with the PTA
in supporting a number of bills, including the Brady billMr. Fei-
ghan is the prime sponsor of that legislation and has worked very
hard for its passage for a number of yearsand that you also sup-
port the Senate assault weapons legislation, and I would invite you
to take a look at the House bill.

Mr. PACKER. And we support your version as well.
Mr. HUGHES. Which s even stronger.
You know, you don't have to be a masterful gun manufacturer to

modify any one of the nine weapons that the Senate has banned;
you just make one minor modification, snd you are back in busi-
ness agair., Mr. Packer. We have done something on the House side
which we think is much more effective in attempting to use the
factoring criteria used by ATF, and I would invite NEA to take a
look at that and start to promote that.
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Mr. PACKER. We agree with you, and, as you know, the Senate
bill was a matter of compromise as to what could be passed, and, as
you know, that weaker version only passed by one vote.

Mr. HUGHES. When you are over in the Senate side, you push the
Senate bill; when you are over here, you know, we encourage you
to try to---

Mr. PACKER. We will be, before the bill comes to the House floor,
sending a letter to each member.

Mr. HUGHES. It is coming, Mr. Packer. We need your help.
Mr. PACKER. We will be there.
Mr. HUGHES. It is coming in a couple of weeks.
Mr. PACKER. We will do that.
Mr. DOUG' As. Mr. Chairman, may I ask also for the figures on

knives as well?
Mr. HUGHES. Yes. That would be interesting.
Mr. PACKER. One figure on knives that we do have which comes

from the same survey about guns shows that 135,000 boys carried a
gun daily to school; the comparable figure for knives was 945,000.
So about five or six times--

Mr. DOUGLAS. Carry knives?
Mr. PACKER. That is right.
I don't know the breakdown. Some of those may be simple pocket

knives or Swiss Army knives.
Mr. DOUGLAS. I am just curious, because the concern is that this

only deals with guns, and we are concerned about that. But if I
were a teacher, a kid carrying a 7- or 8-inch knife, frankly, would
be of equal concern to me. I had a mother who was a teacher, and I
would like to know that they are not running around just saying,
"Fine; don't bring guns to school; bring knives," and a year from
now you are back here saying, "Well, now we have got a major
knife problem in schools, and we want a knife-free zone."

Mr. HUGHES. If you have those figures, would you submit them
also?

Mr. DOUGLAS. That would be helpful.
[The information followed
The National Adolescent Student Health Survey, funded by the Department of

Health and Human Services, found that 23 percent of boys surveyed in secondary
schools carried a knife to school at least once during the school year in 1987 (com-
pared to 3 percent who carried a handgun to school.)

Mr. PACKER. I agree with the problem with knives. I think, how-
ever, there are certain legitimateyou know, people have pocket
knives or Swiss Army knives that may be legitimate, they feel.

I think also the point that the chief made that a gun presents a
threat to innocent bystanders and is just much more destructive
than a knifeit is very difficult, I think, for a student to conceal a
large butcher knife. I don't know, but I would just intuitively guess
that a large number of these are small pocket or Swiss Army
knives.

Mr. Dot.TGLAs. Do we have a copy of what you are reading from?
Mr. PACKER. I can provide it to the subcommittee. It is an article

from an education newsletter.
Mr. DOUGLAS. Thank you.
[The article follows:]
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Mr. HUGHES. Ms. Lautman, I found some of your testimony also
very, very interesting and very helpful. I wonder if you can share
with us any more information about the 70 percent of the school
shootings and hostage situations that you examined which were
committed by youngsters, the vast majority, in schools or on school
premisesanything about the average age of those youngsters.

Ms. LAUTMAN. The average age was 14 to 17 being most at risk.
The average age of the offender, 70 percent were over the age of 15,
under the age of 19.

Mr. HUGHES. OK. Thank you.
Finally, Dr. Widome, your testimony too was, I think, very help-

ful, and your suggestion about getting better data is an excellent
one. We need to do that, and that is something I am going to ask
staff to pursue. Thank you.

I want to thank the panel. They have been very, very helpful.
That concludes today's hearing. We thank Mr. Feighan and his
staff and the Crime Subcommittee staff for their help, and we want
to welcome Mr. Mark Brinton, who is our new minority counsel, to
the staff. We are happy to have you aboard, and I can assure you
that you couldn't come at a more exciting time. We are going to
keep you busy.

The subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to

reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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APPENDIX 1.STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL PTA

The National FoTA
Oft. of GovOmmooroa AP4atiOns
1201 16m Sow N W
Wasivoglon. DC 20036
1202/ 622.7678

STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL PTA
IN SUPPORT or H.R. 3757,

THE GUN TREE SCHOOL ZONES ACT OF 1990
SEPTEMBER 6, 1990

The National PTA, the nation's largest child advocacy organization,
with 6.8 million members in over 27,000 local units in schools
around the country, the District of Columbia and Europe, urges
immediate passage of the Gun Free School Zones bill, H.R. 3757.

One of the main objectiveot of the national PTA is to "secure
adequate laws for the care ford protection of children and youth."
This includza advocating tor federal laws that promote gun safety
in the home, the community, and the school.

This bill does not infringe upon anyone's rights. Rather, creatIon
of gun free school zones would send the message that schools ar.4
serious about providing safe nvironments so children can learn.
Further, this bill is consistent with one of the national education
goals set forth by the nation's governors and Presidentthat "by
the year 2000, every school in America will be free of drugs and
violence and offer a disciplined environment conducive to

learning."

H.R. 3757 establishes tough penalties for individuals who possess
firearms within areas designated as public school zones. America
has the unique distinction of leading the world in the number of
children and youth killed with firearms. More than one out of
every ten childhood deaths in America during 1987 was caused by a

gun.

There are over 20 million unregistered handguns in the United
States in addition to the millions of legally licensed firearms.
Young people have access to these weapons and are carrying them in

increasing numbers. As a result, the number of gun-related
incidents at schools is rising dramatically. A 1988 survey in
Boston, Massachusetts, reported that over one-quarter of high
school students carried guns or knives, at least on occasion.

The Gun Free School Zones bill is not a panacea. It would build,
however, on other measures, including the proposed ban on assault
weapons and the Brady bill that would impose a waiting period
before purchasing a handgun. The National PTA also supports
schools working together with other community organizations to
provide students with counseling, education, and other services
they need to cope witA the fear they xperience because of gun-
related violence.

We thank Representative Edward Feighan and the other sponsors of
the Gun Free School Zones Act for their efforts to provide a safer
school environment for children.

471)
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APPENDIX 2.ARTICLE FROM TIME MAGAZINE ENTITLED,
"SHOOTOLJTS IN THE SCHOOLS," NOVEMBER 20, 1989

Education --
Shootoub in the Schools
Educators adopt tough tuttic., to cope tcrrh classroom viekncr
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APPENDIX 3.-STATEMENT OF JAMES JAY BAKER, DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL RIFLE ASSOCIATION INSTITUTE FOR LEGISLATIVE ACTION

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee:

Thank you for soliciting the views of the National Rifle
Association of America regarding H.R. 3757, the *Gun-Free School
Zones Act of 1990.* As you know, the NRA is the preeminent
organization in the world devoted to firearms safety and
education. The purposes and objectives listed in our Bylaws
include the following: "To promote public safety, law and order,
and the national defense; To train members of law enforcement
agencies, the armed forces, the militia, and people of good
repute in marksmanship and in the safe handling and efficient use
of small arms . . . " Tbe safety of our children in our schools
is, of course, of paramount importance to all honest Americans
and the nearly three million family-oriented members of the NRA.
In fact, similar measures have been enacted at the state level
without opposition from the NRA.

The NRA is also committed to the enactment of swift and
certain punishment for the criminal misuse of firearms. NRA
members were to a large degree responsible for the enactment of
tough mandatory penalties at the federal and state level for the
mere carrying of a firearm during a crime of violence. Such laws
have recently been used as part of the arsenal against gang
violence perpetrated.by the Crips a3d the Bloods. N. join with
Chairman Hughes and Ranking Minority Member McCollum in their
repeated calls to the Justice Department to step up application
of those minimum mandatory penalties. Unfortunately, felon-in-
possession and penalty enhancement cases are too often seen as
nuisance cases by prosecutors.

Therein rests the central failure of H.R. 3757, as well as
the inclusion of similar language in the Senate-passed S. 1970
(Title XXXV). At a time whn federal tesources are stretched to
the breaking point and many potential cases against career
criinals and felons in possession of firearms are not being
made, H.R. 3757 preempts the states on intrastate
transport/carrying by creating a new federal offense in
duplication of or overriding many existing state statutes. There
is no state in which the carrying of a loaded firearm with
criminal intent is not a crime -- whether within the boundaries
of an arbitrarily designated school zone or on a public street.
Unless Congress intends to establish and fund a "Federal School
Patrol Division' within the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and
Firearms or within the Department of Justice -- something the NRA
would join the ACLU in adamantly opposing -- H.R. 3757 will
rr.main a political exercise completely devoid of any impact on
public safety or the lives of our children. It is not at all
surprisina that this hearing comes only two months from the
general elections. It is a symbolic gesture which will punish no
serious criminals but will likely wreck the lives of a few honest
citizens caught in a carelsmsly prepared and ineptly cast net.

This legislation is paterned after the "drug-free school
zones" measure, but the analogy is flawed. The "drug-free school
zones" statute makes a more serious federal crime of what is

8 4



already a crime in all fifty states and the District of Columbia,
as well as at the federal level. H.R. 3737 creates a new federal
offense, and one which may not be an offense at the state lvel.
Indeed, it may be taking what the state constitution interprets
as a guaranteed right and making it a federal felony. The drug-
free school zone concept attacks something generally outlawed --
drug possession -- and makes it a more serious felony. The gun-
free school zone elevates something which is generally lawful,
indeed constitutionally protected -- firearms possession -- to
the level of a serious federal felony under certain
circumstances.

Thera are two areas in which this bill could have an impact.
First, it could provide grounds to prosecute otherwise law-
abiding citizens who ar transporting firearms in compliance with
state and local law -- but in violation of this new federal
proposal. Second, it appears to give new powers to public
schools, powers previously held by the state or by the locality
in which the school is located. We are unaware of many other
fields in which public school officials have been given the
authority to regulate -- either restrictively or leniently --
activities in an area up to 1,000 feet from the grounds of a
public school. Yet H.R. 3757 appears to permit the possession cf
a gun within a public school zone -- but not on school property -
- if pursuant to a contractual relationship with the school or as
part of a program approved by the school.

While there are thus two good reasons to continue to leave
the regulation of firearms carrying and transportation to the
states by rejecting H.R. 3757, several amendments could lessen
the dangers this legislation poses to law-abiding firearms
owners.

Our principal concern is the potential prosecution of
parents who unwittingly violate the provisions of a new federal
law while dropping their children off at school on the way to the
range or a hunt. The drafters of H.R. 3757 may not realize that
their exemption for a "locke0 firearms rack" makes little sense
considering most, if not all, firearms racks are not equipped
with locks nor desisned in a way that makes addition of a padlock
a practical alternative.

The NRA recommends the following amendments:
* Prosecution should require a willful violation.

Tte penalty should be a misdemeanor that does not
prohibit otherwise law-abiding citizens from owning firearms as a
felony conviction would. This will not permit serious criminals
to escape as other felony charges will be available.

* The exemptions should be clarified by maktnq it a bar to
federal prosecution if the transporting or carrying was not
unlawful under state or local law.

* Finally, considerations of due process require
appropriate notice through posting. Signs should be posted on a
perimeter approximately 1,030 feet from each of the nation's
80,000 public schools on ach street at that point. A sign near
a school announcing a "Gun Free School Zone" with another sign
indicating "End School Zone" a few yards away would fail a due
process test since the notice provided would be conflicting and
confusing.

Thank you again for soliciting our views on this

legislation.
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APPENDIX 4.-CAUGHT IN THE CROSSFIRE: A REPORT ON GUN VIO-
LENCE IN OUR NATION'S SCHOOLS, SEPTEMBER 1990. SUBMITTED BY
THE CENTER TO PREVENT HANDGUN VIOLENCE

INTRODUC1TON

As children across the country return to school this week, they are facing a crisis in
education that has reached epidemic proportions violence in school. While parents have
always worried about their children's education and their abili ies to read, write and do
basic mathematics, many are also becoming horrified by a new threat. They fear that their
children may be severely injured or may not come home from school at all.

Our nation's schools, once thought to be safe havens, have fallen victim to an
increase in gun violence, and educators and children are caught in the crossfire. One old,
but true education adage goes, "Schools are reflections of their communities." This is
particularly true when it comes to gun violence. As the Center to Prevent Handgun
Violence worked on this rcport, one fact became very clear if a community suffers from
gun violence, its schoolchildren also suffer.

AiISTRACT

This report, "Caught In The Crossfire: A Report on Gun Violence In Our Nation's
Schools," focuses on the increasing gun violence occurring in and around our schools. In
the past four academic years, beginning in September 1986:

At least 71 people - 65 students and 6 school employees - have been killed with guns
at school; another 201 were severely wounded; and 242 individuals were held
hostage at gunpoint.

Shootings or hostage situations in schools have occurred in at least 35 states
and the District of Columbia.

Males are most freauently the offenders (93%) as well as the victims (76%).

Schoolchildren aged 14-17 are most at risk of gun violence at school.

Gun violence in schools occurs most often in hallways (25%) and in classrooms
(19%).
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Gang or drug disputes were the leading cause of school gun violence (18%). Long-
standing arguments (15%), romantic disagreements (12%), fights over material
possessions (10%), and accidents (13%) are also common.

Handguns were the overwhelming choice of firearm (75%) for those who committed
gun violence in schools.

METHOD'

The Center to Prevent Handgun Violence examined gun violence in both public and
private schools during the past four academic years. beginning with September 1986. The
information in this report was abstracted from more than 2,500 news stories in our nation's
newspapers. For purposes of this study, we examined all incidents which we were able to
uncover where shootings occurred at school during school functions Of where individuals

held others hostage at gunpoint on school property during school functions. The Center
examined 227 such incidents in this report. It should be noted that tbe accuracy and
frequency of the information in this report is based solely on newspaper accounts. This
method was necessary because only the state of California requires that such information
be publicly disclosed.

RESULTS

During the past four school years, at least 71 people have been killed with guns at
school (Table 1). At least another 201 were severely wounded. In addition, at least 242
individuals were held hostage by gun wielding assailants.

Table I: Individual Deaths or Woundings

Ikailu Wounding& Tata
Students 65 186 251

School Employees _LI _21

Total 71 201 272

School shootings or hostage taking occurred in 35 states and the District of
Columbia (Table 2). Besides the most populated states having the most incidents, there
was no clear geographic pattern for gun violence in school. It seemed to strike every area
of the country.
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Table 2: Number of Incidents, Deaths, and Wounding: By State

SW{ ft Ineidenig Dzathi Mandl=

California 29 16 45

Florida 25 10 10

New York 23 3 21

Texas 17 4 10

Georgia 14 1 15

Maryland 10 1 9
Michigan 9 3 6
Missouri 8 3 6
North Carolina 7 0 12

Illinois 7 7 12

Alabama 5 1 4
Arizona 5 1 2
Arkansas 5 3 4
New Jersey 5 2 ,

..,

Oregon 5 1 0
South Carolina 5 2 9
Tennessee 5 1 2
Connecticut 4 0 2
Louisiana 4 2 2
Pennsylvania 4 0 3
Virginia 4 2 3
Washington 4 0 2

Mississippi 3 0 3
Ohio 3 0 2
Dist. of Columbia 2 1 4
Kentucky 2 1 0
Massachusetts 2 0 2
Oklahoma 2 0 2

Rhode Island 2 1 2

Colorado 1 0 1

Indiana 1 1 0
Iowa 1 0 1

Minnesota 1 0 0
Montana I 3 1

Nevada 1 0 1

Utah 1 ...1 _.0

Total 227 71 201

Most of these incidents took place in high schools (Table 3). Incidents were more
than twice as likely to occur in high schools than any other level.

3
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Table 3. Schools Affected wt.
By Gan Violence

Four types of gun violence were recorded in this report (intentional shootings of or
at other individuals, suicide, accidental shootings, and hostage taking at gunpoint).
Intentional shootings of or at other individuals were reported four times more frequently
than any other type (Table 4). Accidental shootings were the second most common form.

Table 4. Types of Gun Violence

Males were far more likely to be the offenders in school shootings and hostage
takings (Table 5). Males were also more likely to be the victims or targets of school
shootings (Table 6). Please note that one or more persons could have been the offenders
and victims of gun violence, and this is reflected in these numbers.

Table 5: Offenders

Males 260 (93%)
Females 20 (7%)

Table 6: Victims or Targets

Males 270 (76%)
Females 85 (24%)

Youngsters aged 14-17 were most likely to be the offenders and victims of gun
violence (Table 7). When students. 12 and under, were the victims of gun violence in
schools. 94 percent of the students were victimized by adults. When students. 13 and older.

4
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F 'its over Material
Possessions 22 10%

Depression 21 9%
Vendetta Against Society 14 6%
Racial 12 5%
Name Calling 10 4%
Vendetta Against School

Emplo Yee 8 4%
Undetermined 8 4%

Handguns were the weapon of choice for students and adults who committed gun-
related violence in schools (Table 9).

Table 9. Weapons

RI&

Activities during the regular school day were the most common for scnool shootings
and hostage takings (Table 10). Periods between classes were the most common times for
shootings, followed by actual classroom learning situations.

Table 10: Activities When Gun Violence in School Occurs

Act Ma lacidints PIECCIllan

Between Classes 72 32%
During Class 51 22%
After School 36 16%
Lunchtime 20 8%
Athletic Events 20 8%
Transporting to and

from SchXd (buses) 15 7%
Befzre School 11 5%
School Carnival 1 1%
Transporting to Field

Trip 1 1%

6
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Most of the shootings and hostage taking occurred inside schools, with hallway and
classroom being the most common locations (Table 11). A sizable number occurred on
school grounds and areas located adjacent to school grounds.

Table 11: Locations of Shootings or Hostage Takings

Lissa= laddenta bantam
Hallways 57 25%
Classrooms 44 19%
School Grounds 35 15%
Adjacent Property 20 9%
Athletic Facilities 19 8%
School Buses !.6 7%
School Parking Lot 11 5%
Cafeteria 8 4%
RestrOom 5 2%
Auditorium 1 1%
Undetermined 11 5%

PREVIOUS DATA ON GUN VIOLENCE IN SCHOOLS

Based on a national survey of students, the National School Safety Center estimated
that 135,000 boys carried guns to school daily in 1987. An estimated 270,000 others carried
guns to school at least once during the year.

In California, the only state that publishes annual data on school gun confiscations,
the number of gun incidents increased 40 percent in the 1988-89 school year over the
previous year. In the last four years, a 100 percent overall increase was reported, including
a 50 percent rise in elementary schools and 80 percent increase in middle schools. The
increase at the high school level was 142 percent.

In Florida, a 42 percent increase in gun incidents was reported during the 1987-88
school year. The rate in Florida has maintain this high level. The Clicago Public Schools
reported a 50 percent rise in gun incidents in 1988. Hundreds of other school systems,
from the Seattle, Washington, school district to the Charlotte-Mecklenburg schools in North
Carolina, have reported similar trends in recent years.

CONCLUSION

Guns and gun violence are a growing concern among educators, students, and
parents. While this study examined actual violence, i.e. shootings and hostage taking at
gunpoint, we must also be concerned with the potential for gun violence that exists in our
nation's schools. With an estimated 400,000 boys carrying handguns to school yearly, there
is a tremendous potential for even greater rates of death, injury, and violence.

7



There are many reasons why gun violence is increasing in our schools. But, onesimple factor leading to these shootings must not be overlooked - the sheer availability ofguns in America. For every household in the country there are two guns in the bands ofprivate ci6sens. Often these suns are falling into the hands of younp stets sad they areending up in schools. A repot.; issued by the Florida School Boards Association found that86 percent of the weapons confiscated from students in 1986-88 came from students' homes.

Our nation's parents, educators, ial-i.makers and law enforcement officials must worktogether to reduce the gun violence in our schools. Students must be educated about thegreat danger involved in carrying guns and the real facts about gun violence. Parents mustbe informed about the steps they can take to reduce the potential for violence - i.e.,making sure youngsters do not have access to guns in the home. And, lawmakers and lawenforcement officials must work together to make sure that those who carry guns and thosewho commit gun violence on school property receive swift, severe punishment.

There is no place in our nation's schools for guns and gun violence. We must actnow if we are going to reduce the tragic toll guns in schools are taking upon our childrenand our nation's future.

This report was written and supervieed by Dennis Smith, the Center's director ofpublic education. Barbara Lantana, Vanessa Schener and Jacqueline Sternberg of theCenter contributed to the completion of this report.

All information in this study is based solely on the accuracy and frequency ofnewspaper articles from across the country.
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